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PREFACE

The Task Force on Library and Information Services to Cultural Minorities
was established by the National Commission on Libraries and Information
Science (NCLIS) to address the information needs of four major minority
groups——American Indians, Asian Americans, Blacks, and Hispanic Americans.
The Task Force consists of librarians and educators with expertise and many
years of experience in establishing and providing library service to minor-
ities. Members of the group felt that in order to procure up-to—-date and
reliable information to assist the Task Force in developing a viable pro-
gram with recommendations for strengthening and promoting library services
for minorities, it was necessary to provide a forum for the library commu-
nity to suggest the kind of library services that are required to meet the
library and information needs of minority commurities. The American Li-
brary Association provided the NCLIS Task Force an opportunity at the 1981
Annual Conferemce held in San Francisco. Hearings were held on Saturday,
June 27, from 2:00-4:00 p.m. and on Monday, June 29, from 8:00-10:20 p.m.

The library community was alerted that the hearings would be held at the
ALA Annual Conference. News releases were sent to the library press, in-
viting librarians and others, and letters were gent to individuals and
organizations who have expressed an interest and/or concern for library
service to minorities. In addition to members of the Tesk Force who par-
ticipated in the hearings, several members of the Commission including the
Chairman, Charles Benton, the Vice Chairman, Bessie B. Moore, and the Exec-
utive Director, Toni Carbo Bearman were also present and took part in the
deliberations. Those persons and organizations that were unable to attend
were invited to send their letters and comments to the Task Force.

Twenty—two persons participated in the hearings. Although there was allot-
ted a two-hour slot for both sessions of the hearings, the last session eX-—
tended well beyond the scheduled time frame, because of the provocative and
stimulating presentations and discussion. The participatns addressed them-—
selves to a wide range of topics including the following: acquiring and
cataloging of Asian language materials; employing a specialist concerned
with minority library service at each state library; funding cuts that
undermine library service in minority communities; eliminating discrimina-
tory practices of society as reflected in the disproportionate staffing,
materials, budgets and services in the minority communities; addressing the
needs of the information-poor minorities; eliminating the suppression of
vital information for minority communities; avoiding the charging of fees
for information which creates barriers for minorities; providing informa--
tion technology to minorities; acquiring Afro-American, Asian, and Spanish
materials; training librarians to work in minority communities; developing
networks of minority collections; securing grants for ethnic collectiions;
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strengthening school library services for minorities; training school
library personnel to become sensitive to the needs of minority children;
strengthening Indian library services; strengthening academic library
services to minoritiesj procuring adequate funding; developing alternative
library structures for minority communities; develcping alternate library
structures for minority communities; and several other topics. Those who
appeared at the hearings spcke with great candor and ferver regarding the
need to strengthen library serwvices to minority communities.

The following pages contain a thoughtful presentation of the assessment of
library services to minorities in this country by persons who have a strong
commitment to the delivery of quality library services to minority
communities. They also include a candid appraisal by professionals who
wish to ensure that the libraries or the nation develop and strengthen
library services to minoritiez so that this segment of our society will be
guaranteed that their library and information requirements are being met.

The members of the Task Force express their deepest thanks and appreciation
to those persons who prepared and presented testimony at the hearings and
acknowledge the excellent support that it received from the members of the
Commission and its staff.

E. J. Josey, .hairman
Task Force on Library on
Information Services to
Cultural Minorities
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PROCEEDTINGS

— A - —— — - — — —— —

MR. JOSEY: Good afternoon. My name is E. J. Josey, and I'm the
chairman of the Task Force on Library and Information Services to
Cultural Minorities of the National Commission on Libraries and
Information Science (NCLIS), and I wish to welcome you to these hearings.

Before I go further, the chairman of the Commission has suggested
that those of you who are here in attendance might wish to introduce
yourselves.

(Whereupon, members of the audience introduced themselves.)

Well, thank you very much. We feel that these hearings are very
important for the development of quality library services for minorities
in our country.

Before I go any further, I would like to first introduce to you the
chairman of the National Commission, Mr, Charles Benton. Mr Benton has
provided yeoman's service to libraries in this country, because of the
sterling leadership that he has given the National Commission. We will
now hear from Mr. Benton.

MR. BENTON: You're very kind. It's been a team effort, and it's
been my privilege to have been plunged into this team without knowing,
really, all that much about the field. But Bessie Moore likes to say I'm
a quick study, and I've certainly learned a lot very fast in my almost
three years with this enterprise.

I am just delighted to be here, E.J., with you and your associlates,
your very distinguished associates who have volunteered their time and
efforts to joln in this Task Force effort and h:ve agreed to serve in
this first of two hearings here in San Franciscc, *he second one beirg on
Monday evening, from 8:00 to 10:00.

Unhappily, I am going to have to leave sk~ rtly to do duties that
directly relate to what you are all about here, because, most
unfortunately, there is a conflict in schedule between this meeting and
the major legislative update session which 1s also at 2:0C to 4:00., I've
been asked to report to those interested in legislation on what the
Commission is doing, including, of course, this very activity that we're
engaged in here this afternoon. So " am terribly sorry that I,
personally, will not be able to be ' ce to listen to the testimony, but I
understand it will be tramscribed. I will have a chance to read it. I
am happy to say, however, I will be with you on Monday evening for the
entire scssion. So I'1l at least get half a loaf, which is certainly

better than none.
1
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Now, Bessie, I believe, was going to join us. And here's Fran
Naftalin, who's one of our Commissioners. And, Fran, we're delighted
that you're with us. We're going to have as many people at the head
table as we have in the audience, which means maybe tkat you all ought to
come up so we can really have a discussion. Instead of having an audi-
eace and a head table, we ought to be in a round circle. That's the
style that I, prefer, frankly.

I would like to read one of the resolutions that was passed by
paper ballot at the White House Conferen.e to give a flavor of what this
Task Force is about——what they are addressirg and how they are proceed-
ing, 1It's a resolution, one of the 64 passed at the White House
Conference, entitled "Minority Needs.”

And it says: "WHEREAS, the Nation's people are rich in cultural
and ethnic diversity, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that library collections
and personnel training shall include a special emphasis on the indigenous
ethnic populations of the local community they serve, and BE IT FURTHER
RESOLVED, that collections and staff training be developed with the
participation and assistance of representatives from the indigenous
ethnic populations of the local community, and BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED,
that categorical grants be made available to school, public, and academic
libraries to accomplish these goals." -

Now, here's a resolution that 1s directly in the mainstream of ‘the
concerns of this task force. And, in fact, it was, in no small part I
beljeve, the frustrations of the California delegation at the White House
Conference that highlighted and raised our consciousness to the point
where we felt that an idea that had been discussed for some time within
the Copmission of having a Task Force, a broadly representative group, to
examine needs in this area, because a very important part of our mandate
18 needs assessment. So it was the consclousness-raising of the White
House Conference experience, not the least of which were some of the
actions that took place in the very last hours of the White House Con-
ference, headed, in no small part, by the California delegation, that
brings us here.

I believe you've had two meetings so far, if I'm not mistaken. I
was unable to attend the second but was able to participate in the
first., I have been reading your papers with great interest, and you're
obviously making great progress. '

I have a brief statement to read here that will conclude my com~
ments, to give you a little bit of additional perspective about the
Cultural Minorities Task Force.

bk
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The Task Force is exploring the current status of the libraries and
information service programs in support of the needs and desires express—
ed by minority groups. It is considering the development of programs de-~
signed to encourage ethnic groups in local communities to cooperate in
the planning, delivery, and evaluation of library programs and community
information referral centers and cultural or educational centers.

It is also exploring the means for determining the strength of
existing collections and developing criteria and methods for expanding
and improving cultural minority materials for library and information
services, including bilingual materials, foreign language books, films,
and tapes.

By the way, this is an interesting point. I'm very happy that you
are focusing on the bilingual aspects, because, as you may or may not
know, Congressman Paul Simon, who is chairman of the House Post~Secondary
Education Committee, has just written a book about foreign languages in
the United States, he is passionately concerned that we be a
multi-lingual society. And so I think--in fact, I just learned at lunch
today that the hearings that are scheduled -on the new revised and
improved LSCA, or National Library Information Services Act, that will
start this fall that is, this coming September or October--will also have
an important component in it on multi-lingual needs. So Congressman
Simon, specifically, is addressing a concern of these hearings as a major
point of emphasis and focus. I thought that would be of special interest
to you as you carry on with your deliberations.

The Task Force will review and make recommendations relative to the
resolutions developed by the delegates to the White House Conference on
Library and Information Services relating to cultural and ethnic minori-
cies. This Task Force will relate especially to the White House Con-
ference resolutions in the area of Theme I which was "Meeting Personal
Needs," and the Task Force's conclusions are expected to have special
relevance to the revisions in the Library Services and Censtruction Act,
LSCA.

I might add that the Commission's top priority, which we spent one
of two full days discussing three weeks ago in Atlanta, is to work on the
development of specifications for legislation as they flow from the 64
White House Conference resolutions. We feel it's an absolutely prime
priority of the Commission, to keep the faith with the hundred thousand
people who were involved in the total White House Conference process—the
57 state and territory pre-conferences, the thousand delegates and alter-
nates who attended the White House Conference, and the 2500 observers,
special guests, et cetera. That was a huge process. A huge needs as—
sessment process is really what it was, because the whole White House
Conference was, as you remember, organized around user needs.

[ 35
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The Federal government spent $3.5 million appropriated by Congress,
and the states and territories spent another $3 million or $4 million
running their 57 state and territorial conferences.

So, there was a huge public investment in assessing these needs.
Now we've got to do something. We can't just have meetings. We've got
to do something. And that's what, really, the Commission is committed
to.

The products of this Task Force will be a final report due in June
of 1982, with recommendations for improvements in five broad areas: ma-
terials and resources, personnel, programming, funding, and needs. Ele-
ments to be included in the recommendations are legislative provisions,
equitable dispersion of existing funds, cultural awareness programming,
cooperation with other service agencies, recruitment of minorities into
librarianship, education of library personnel (including continuing edu-
cation), collection development, utilization and preservation of materi-
als, the production of multi-media materials for minorities, and literacy
programs.

Now, I must say, the preceeding list today——if you've read the San
Francisco papers, with the $45 billion cutbacks that the Reagan adminis-—
tration has managed to push through Congress —-— could perhaps fall on
deaf ears. However, programs that are recommended a year from now may
fall on far more receptive ears. ‘

So the timing of this Task Force, in terms of what's going on in
Washington right now, may be most propitious. We have to hope it is.
Just because the mood of the day is cutting back, eliminating social
legislation that's been in place for the last 20 or 30 years, it does not
mean that there will not be again a time when the concerns that we all
feel so strongly and passionately about will not see the light of day and
be responded to at the national level.

That certainly is, perhaps, an optimistic hope. But, given the al-
ternatives to an optimistic hope, let's go with the optimistic hope. I
don't like the alternatives.

Anyway, realizing the need to receive advice and counsel from 1i-
brarians and other interested professionals, we've scheduled these two
hearings so that our friends and colleagues can Help us in developing
recommendations that will have an impact not only at the Federal level
but in state and local communities as well.

We are here today to listen to your concerns, ideas, and recommen-
dations, which are essential to the development of specifications for
legislation to help meet the library and information needs of all citi-
zens.
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I am very sorry, but I must leave now to carry on this legislative
effort, into which your conclusions will be fed. Mr. Chairman, I just
want to say again that I feel very privileged to be here and that I'm
very gratefnul to you and your colleagues for having committed your time
and efforts to this very important undertaking which could have importan
ramifications for serving the needs of millions of people in our country
given the diverse nature of our society and the fact that all these need
somehow must be met.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Mr. Benton. We're sorry that you
have to leave, but we understand the scheduling problem, and we hope tha
you will have an impact on the legislative process. And we just know yo
will.

Thank you.
MR. BENTON: Thank you very much.

MR. JOSEY: Our next person to make remarks has been with the Com—
mission about a year now, I think. And since joining the Commission as
Executive Director, she has made a great impact upon the work of the Com
mission. We are very pleased to have with us this afternoon, Dr. Toni
Carbo Bearman, the Executive Director of the National Commission.

Dr. Bearman.

DR. BEARMAN: Thank you very much. It may seem like a year. It's
not quite seven months yet.

I'm really very pleased to be here with you today. I'm not going
to make many remarks, because I'm here to listen to you, not to have you
listen to me. The one thing I do want to say is that in the seven month
I've been with the Commission, I've had the opportunity to travel around
the country quite a bit. I've been in 13 different states now, and
Canada, talking with many people who were part of the White House Confer
ence, many people who have taken advantage, in the most positive sense O
that phrase, of the work of the Commission in the past and the work of

the Task Forces. '

Some people will say to me, "Well, with the few thousand dollars
that are put into the work of the Task Force, how can you really have an
impact?" And what I have found, in talking to other people around the
country, is thaf one small task focce really does have major impact on
many people in the country.

To cite just one example, IL've talked with literally hundreds of
school librarians who have told me how much they use the report that can
out of the Task Force on the role of school libraries and national net-
working, and many of them have said to me that they have ordered copies
of that report for every school librarian in their area.

16
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So we may be small. We may have a small budget. A Task Force 1is
not hundreds of people. It is absolutely top-quality people who are
working very hard. And I would like to take this opportunity to thank
all of the members of the Task Force very much for the excellent work
you've done so far. I'm very much looking forward to continuing to work
with you, and I know that we are ~oing to have an impact, and we are
goling to be able to change the legislation. I'm not only an optimiet
like our chairman, but I'm the one who gets the things to do after our
Commission decides to do something and then to make sure we implement
them. And I will certainly devote time and energy to make sure that we
implement the recommendations of this Task Force.

Thank you. I'm here to listen.

MR. JOSEY: Well, thank you very much, Dr. Bearman. Following the
appointment of the l6-member Task Force on Cultural Minorities, the Task
Force held its first meeting in Washington, D.C. in November of 1980.

One of the first decisions that was made at the meeting was that we
needed to receive advice and counsel from you, the librarians, the user
groups, and the other interested information library personnel throughout
the country.

So today and on Monday evening, we are holding these hearings. And
we hope to produce a report, as Chairman Benton told you earlier, by June
of 1982, with recommendations in five areas that he has already
indicated. So I won't burden you by reading them to you now.

However, if you recall some of those five broad areas that he
mentioned, and you feel that there are other areas that we should
concentrate on, we would certainly invite your suggestions, in your
testimony or later on in letters to our staff liaison, Ms. Ruby Woods-
Robinson.

Our speakers today have been invited to testify in the order of the
receipt of their request. And those of you who did not have the
opportunity to write to Ms. Woods-Robinson, our liaison, we ask you to
see her at least 30 minutes prior to the hearing on Monday evening. And,
of course, we can accomodate you in our schedule.

However, before we begin our hearings, 1 would like to introduce to
you the members of the Task Force. Commissioner Benton introduced
Frances Naftalin. So now I will introduce the members of the Task Force.

On my left we have Dr. Jean Hutson, who is with the New York Public
Library Research Libraries and, for many years, she was in charge of
Schomburg.
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Next to her, we have Ms. Julia Li Wu, who is an expert in school
library services and is the Director, Indochinese Children's Assistance
Program, Los Angeles City School District, a former Commissioner of the
Commission.

Next to her, we have a person who is one of the two persons who is
in library education on the Task Force, Dr. Lotsee Smith, Associate Pro-
fessor at Texas Woman's Unlversity in Denton, Texas.

And next to her, we have Dr. Henry Chang. Those of you who were
present at the ALA Mid-Winter Couuncil meeting remember that it was his
persuasive appeal to the Council that made the Council consider speedy
and efficient delivery of mail to people in outlying areas. Dr. Chang is
Director and Territorial Librarian in the U.S. Virgin Islands.

On my far right is Elizabeth Martinez Smith, Director of the Orange
County Public Library and an invaluable member of the Task Force, in
spite of the Task Force chairman's terrible memory. Of course, she was
sitting over on the side of the Commissioners, and so that's the reason
that I forgot that she was there. Although we're divided into Task Force
and Commissioners, we all work as one. Elizabeth, as I said, is one our
most valuable members to the work of this Tack Force.

As I said earlier, I'm E. J. Josey, the chair of the Task Force,
and I'm with the New York State Library of the State Education Department
in Albany.

The first perSOn'who was scheduled to appear here this afternoon is
Ms. Florence Wang. Because of circumstances beyond her control, she is
unable to be here, and Ms. Julia Li Wu has agreed to read a letter that
she has sent to us expressing her concerns that she is requesting the
Task Force to consider.

Ms. Wu, would you read the letter for us?

MS. WU: Mr. Chairman, due to some personal reasons, Florence Wang
was not able to attend this meeting. However, she was among one of the
first participants who contacted the Commission's Ms. Woods for attending
this hearing.

This letter was addressed to Ms. Woods of the National Commission
on Libraries and Information Science.
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STATEMENT OF
MS. FLORENCE WANG
SENIOR LIBRARIAN
ASIAN PACIFIC RESOURCE CENTER
LOS ANGELES COUNTY PUBLIZ LIBRARY SYSTEM
MONTEBELLO REGIONAL LIBRARY

MS. WU: “Dear Mrs. Robinson, Thank you very much for your letter
scheduling me for testimony at the hearing held by the Task Force. Due
to personal reasoms, I regret that I will not be able to testify per-
sonnally. However, I do have a brief, written testimony. After a
lengthy phone conversation with Julia Wu, a member of the Task Force,
expressing my feelings towards secwing the Asian Pacific communty's
needs, Ms. Wu-has graciously agreed =i present it for me.

“Ac an Asian Pacific resource center librarian of the Los Angeles
County Public Library, I have been serving many years the various Asian
Pacific, ethnic community needs. There are, two major areas that I would
like to bring to the Task Foice's attentions

"First, cultural differences. Many cross—-cultural problems develop
for the newly arrived Asian Pacific immigrants, especially to the South-
east Asian refugee families, such as child abuse, mental depression; and
so forth. All these problems are very difficult for them to solve, due
to lack of understanding the English language and American culture. If
you need any further explanation, Ms. Wu will be able to elaborate on
these.

Second, cataloging of Asian language materials. Major Asian
languages are not romanized. Chinese, Japanese, Korean languages are
written by characters. The transliteration of Chinese language materi-
als, without the Chinese characters written next to it, is impossible for
the Chinese to understand. i

Because Chinese language is basically by ideographs and pictor-
graphs. Chinese characters often sound alike but mean differently, such

' »jz
as: the sound (or transliteration) of Chinese character p#)_(read) is

“dur.” There are many other Chinese characters that have the same sound

dur,” yet they have different meanings: /-ﬁ read), 7}5@! (single), g
Lo “ ) A ‘

(poison),ﬁf%ﬁ (calf),ifﬁi (correspondence), and so forth. -

So when the title of a book transliterated to "dur,” the Chinese
speaking people don't know which “dur” the book is about, since it can
mean any of the above mentiomned. Imagine the complication when trans—’
literating two or more characters in the title.
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“Due to the reasons mentioned above, it Is very luwportant that the
Task Force: First, should establish some guidelines or recommendations
to all the libraries, especially the public libraries, throughout the
country to serve these particular ethnic groups' needs. Second, provide
programs to meet their neceds and make them as regular library users.
Third, provide materials for their recreational as well as informational
needs. Fourth, recommend that each state library have a specialist or
consultant who is not only culturally sensitive to their needs but also
well experienced in serving these people.

"I hope the above brief statement will meet tue requirement. Ms.
Wu will elaborate for me. If I can be of any help in the future, please
do not hesitate to let me know.”

Florence Wang, Senior Librarian, Asian Pacific Resource Center,
Los Angeles County Public Library

MR. JOSEY: Well, thank you very much, Ms. Wu. This concern about
the cataloging of Asian materials and programs relates very closely
to what Charles Benton said prior to his departure.

Before I go further, I would like to introduce another former
Commissioner who is here, Dan Casey from New York. Mr. Casey.

The next person is Ms. Deloris Christopher, who is a Library
Resources Advisor of the Pasadena City College here in Calffornia. Would
you come forward to this desk, Ms. Chrictopher?

STATEMENT OF
MS. DELORIS CHRISTOPHER
LIBRARY RESOURCES ADVISOR
PASADENA CITY COLLEGE

MS. CHRISTOPHER: The text of my comments will address serving the
underserved.

Traditionally, libraries have served a very small percentage of
their given communities. These library users were the educational
institutions, staff and students, and those coming to the library for
special requests and information, and any other trafffic that special
programs drew in. For many years, no particular efforts were made in
many libraries throughout most of the country for attacting minorities.
In fact, in many parts of the country there were barriers to this
service.

Paramount among them was the denial of access. This denial of
access existed in the south via segregation, which brought unequal
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sltuations resulting {n substandard facilities, service fnaccessd billty,
and lastly, no service at all to certalu groups.

The orlentation to the underserved was actually a joke, except In
cases where 1ibrarfans, directors, and statf were sympathetic to Blacks
and other minorities. As Blacks and other mincrities infiltrated the 1i-
brary world to become library board members, trustee board members,
directors, librarians, et cetera, service, subsequently, was elevated.

A changing role is now demanded in order to attract minorities to
libraries. Story hour programs, rcading clubs, class visits are fine.
But today, more informational needs are necessary. Information must
include survival skills, adult education, and computer applications.

The public library has always projected an institutional image, a
cold, unfeceling structure. The outreach services of most library systems
attempted to change some of this, and perhaps to some extent succeeded,
perhaps one of the best examples was the bookmobile service where the
books were actually carried to the people. Now, with funding cuts faced
by all librari:s and systems, this type of service, due to spiralling
costs for fuel, books, and staff, is being reduced and, in some cases,
eliminated. This was, perhaps, the greatest link to the community that
the library had.

The public library must be thought of as a vehicle for upward mo-
bility. Librarises are the key to education. Schools are very important,
and we would not be able to survive in this country without them. But to
bridge the gap between the school and the home, one needs the library.
There's no other place where such a wealth of information and continuing
education can occur.

This continuing education, through the library, builds the bridge
betweeen those who go to college and those who do not. Everyone does not
need to or have to go to college, but everyone should be literate and
competent tv survive in this world.

This necessitates an understanding of the written material. Tele-
vision and audiovisuals are fine for recreation, diversion, culture, and
some education. But job forms must be written and interpreted. Grocery
items are unit priced and need to be understood. Classified ads are not
on tape. Letters are generally wr;tten, and instructions must be read to
be understood.

The public library has a responsibility to serve its minorities and
underserved populations. It must have an information and referral
service role in minority communities. It must live up to that role. The
tax structure is set up to ensure that these services will be provided,
and taxes are taken from all of us in support of library services.
Therefore, we must not acccept disproportionate staffing, materials,
budgets, and services in the minority communities.
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We can expect tess and less from the state and Federal fundling ser-
vices tn the future. Comminity library systems will have to plek up the
tab for serving the underserved, and this will place an cven greater
squecze on the library tund.  As more ethnle proups express thoelr
concerns and needs, the ple will have to be cut fn smaller portlons to
gerve all of the library constituents, or a master plan will have to be
adopted to effectively plan for, deal with, and serve all people.

Even within a master plan, therc must be priorities. We must not
now fall the aged, the handicapped, the youth, or the wnlnority community.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much. I wonder 1f you would respond to
any questions? Since the time 1is so limited, I'11 ask members of the
Task Force or the Commission to limit themselves to no more than about

one question. If we have several questions, we can always come back 1if
time will allow.

Are there questions?
MS. WU: I have a question.
MR. JOSEY: Ms. Wu.

MS. WU: You are suggesting that, in order to serve the ethnic
communities, we are supposed to have effective planning. Could you give
us some suggestions as to how we can plan more effectively?

MS. CHRISTOPHER: Well, I think you have to have some involvement
witk the community. You have to meet with community people to find out
exactly what their needs are, first of all., This could be--

MS. WU: Needs assessment?

MS. CHRISTOPHER: Yes.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you.

MS. NAFTALIN: I have one question

iiR. JOSEY: Ms. Naftalin.

MS. NAFTALIN: Thank you. Could you cite an example? Does one
exist? Of a library that has communicated with its community and which

is effectively serving its own minority community?

MS. CHRISTOPHER: Well, I used to work for L.A. County Public Li-
brary, and I think there are a few libraries in that system that are
actually doing that job and doing it well.
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M&. NAFTALIN: My ldea in, of cournc, that i1 there are some placen
witere that has been accowmplished, 1 wonder whether they might nerve as
models for othor Uibrarles which may not be dolng the job as wellt

MR. JOSEY: Well, s there one particular Mbrary in L.A. County
that's more outstandiny than the others that you would like to clue?
We'd like to write them and say, “Would you share with us some of your
planulug techniques?’

MS,., CHRISTOPHER: Well, 1 think one, in partlcular, is the East Los
Angeles Library.

MR. JOSEY: East Los Angeles? All right. Thank you very much, and
we will--oh, T beg your pardon. Dr, Bearman.

DR. BEARMAN: Part of my concern is how we pull the pieces to-
gether. And one particular concern that T have involves the library
schools and the changing role for them in educating and training li-
brarians for the present needs and, of course, for futurec ones.

MS. CHRISTOPHER: That's true.

DR. BEARMAN: Do you have any recommendations? I think it would
probably be fair to say that you don't feel that the library schools are
adequately training people to serve the needs of the underserved right
now. Do you have any particular recommendations or ideas that you could
give me to carry back to the library school people where we might be able
to have an impact?

MS. CHRISTOPHER: Well, it deals with funding. 1 remember when I
went to library school, I was a part of an institute at Rutgers, New
Jersey. And this program was for fifteen minority librarians throughout
the country. And the whole year that I was in library school, our em-
phasis was devoted in this particular direction. So that was a
special-~I1'm not sure if the funding was LSCA, or whatever the funding
was, but it was a particular institute that had the emphasis for training
us to work in urban library situations.

T think the libraries will have to--the library schools will have
to, perhaps, decide if there is a priority here or a focus and have fund-
ing, whether it's from foundations or whatever, to effectively train
people in these areas.

DR. BEARMAN: T think it's fair to say then that we've had a drop
in the bucket in training some minority librarians, but we really have
not done much to train the other librarians, who are not minority mem-—
bers, to help.

MS. CHRISTOPHER: That's true.
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DR. BEARMAN: Okay. Thank you very ruch.
MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Ms. Chrtstopher,

Betore we go on to the next person, L'm very pleaned to introduce
the Vice Chalrman of the Commission, Dr. Bessle B. Moore. This in a ver
outstanding lady. This 1s her {ifty-first yeor in attendance at an
Awerican Library Ascoctatlon conference. So we welcome vou, Dr. Moore.

DR. MOORE: ‘Thank you very muche Only Bud made a wmistakes. It's
fifty—-seccond.

MR. JOSEY: Fifty-second? Okay. Well, that is still phenomenal.

Our next person is Ms. Horn.

STATEMENT OF
MS. ZOIA HORN
LIBRARY CONSULTANT, DATA CENTER
OAKLAND, CALIFORNIA

MS. HORN: I speak as a onc-time iuwmigrant who was well nurtured
the public schools and the public libraries of this country. A firm, b
kindly, librarian helped me put my feet firmly on Alnerican soil by pro-
viding me with the best models and the best values that this country ha
in her eyes. She offered me Louisa May Alcott, Mark Twain, Jack London
and, later, Thoreau, to supplement my rather rich diet of Dostoevski,
Turgenev, and Chekhov at the age of twelve.

Respect for the individual, equality, and democratic value
permeated this acculturation, and I assumed, as I was growing that ever
one was treated as well as I. When I chose to become a librarian, very
cloge to the surfsce of my professional work was the commitment to do £

others what had been done for me.

That commitment remained, but in time, I sadly shed my naivete, f
I discovered that not every child and adult was as well treated as I ha
been. Whole segments of soclety were thoroughly disregarded.

My learned values informed me that it is the essence of self-
government that people know what their government is doing in order to
hold it accountable. I think it's appropriate to quote from Justice
Brennan because at the present time, our concern with budget cuts and
with information that is unavailable (which I will speak about later)
will make this more appropriate. He said, in 1944, that “the first and
fourteenth amendments embody our profound national commitment to the
principle that debate on public issues should be uninhibited, robust, &
wide open, and that it may well include vehement, caustic, and sometime
unpleasantly sharp attacks on government and public officials.” Such ¢
bate is now endangered.

{
.



Now, why this general statement fn oo heartng on futormat Lo s
vices and programs for winorltlen? 1t fn because we Hve Inoan [ntorn
mat lon noctety.  Thnt belny vo, we need accets Lo all kindes of Intor-
mation, or elue the lack of 1t will put un outstde that noclety or even
WLll us. We are told that fnformatton fs power. And 1t 1t e no, then
those lacking Information are powerlent.  The minorttles fdent it fed here
remain the Information-poor. They are Jolned by an amorphous proup which
cuts throuph all soclal, ethnle, and cultural distinctions and, euphe-
minticanlly, arce called the “economleally disadvantaged” or “poor.”

The discriminatory practices of society at large were, for a long
time, reflected in libraries' lack of appropriate materlals, subject
matter, and services. In the 60s and 70&, in response Lo the pressures
of the civil rights movement, attempts were made to identify information
needs and provide services to the previously unserved. Nov, political
decisions, resulting in cut budgets, are undermining the small progress
that has been made. But even more than budget cuts its involved: 1infor-
pation essential to human health and safety ts belnog suppressed, and the
potential for open debate 18 belng subverted.

For example, the new head of the Labor Department's Job Safety
Agency ordered the destruction of 50,000 copies of a booklet on cotton
dust, the cause of brown lung diseasc among textile workers. This 1is
from the Los Angeles Times, 3/27/81.

In the Congressional Record of April 1, 1981, there is a heading,
"Workers' Right to Know, or the Supply Side Effects of Occupational
Cancer.” The distribution of a bulletin meant to inform workers, ew-
ployers, and the genmeral public of the scientific evidence indicating
that formaldehyde may be a carcinogen and recommending ways to protect
workers from exposure was stopped. A Congressman incensed by this sup-
pression inserted it into the Congressional Record.

The opportunity to hear Bill Moyers, in a scheduled T.V. program,
question a Soviet expert on American-Soviet relations was lost because of
the U.S. Government's refusal to extend a visa for a few days. Bill
Moyers called this “censorship by visa."

Q}brarians are deeply concerned with censorshi», but the censorship
that we have identified is of the open and blatant variety, that kind
that burns books and removes materials from libraries and schools.

There are more subtle influences at work. Their effect is the
gsame. Censorship is only one of the barriers between people and infor-
mation. These barriers range from illiteracy, that acts as an impene-
trable wall, to suppression of information politically or economically
inconvenient, to omission of whole areas of information culturally or
politically sensitive, and to the undermining of the very nature of
public litraries as egalitarian institutions set up for the public good.
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Wit the tntroduoct fon ol valuable new tutormal bon technolopy on the
one hand, and dlmtntahng hadpets on the other, Thrar tann have patlotly
tuted to charylng foen tor powe ITotormat fon negvices,  the junttitd:
cal tonn have been the preat expente ol couputer!laed tntormat Lon searcen
and the so-called nontraditiorad natute ot the services  OF courne,
there were no charpes when the telephone, the microtonn rendern, orv e
cord players were tntroduced at the fthhatfen.  Those technolopical ad-
vinees wete prected with selt-conpratulatory applanne for the potenttally
better tnlormat ton nerviee to people,

New technolopten are popplog up Hke tish teeding tlme.  The
View Data Channel 2000, an 0CLC expertment, is satd to Lave o “brtght
future™ in providing Ibrary information through a TV-telephone-computer
database hookup. At home, the scervice would cost the consumer $15.00 per
month. According to the American Libraries, June, 1981, 1o an artdicle
reporting a consumer tost, uzmburcun( of those tested thoupht that -
braries should spend tax dollars on such wervices, but most felt that the
Lome service should be patl for by the Individuni. Who can afford such
tuxury?

There are preat po sures {rom the new, dynamic, and protit-hungry
information industry. dire warnings of irrelevance and obsolescence
have persuaded librari. . compromise basic public library principlee.
The threatened irrelevan o 11 surely come if time, energy, and budgets

are channelled into money-producing activities. 1t 1is the commercial-
ization of libraries that will surely result in their destruction.
Sensitivity to the information needs of minorities would certainly drop
even more in priority. There would be even less reason to turn to it as
a "university of the people,” or for daily, urgent information needs.
There would be created an even larger second-class citizenry, dis-
tinguished by its inatility to pay. Its members would resent paying
taxes for sustaining and subsidizing a library which doesn't serve them.

But information technology is no enmeuy. Its usc can serve Lo ex-
pand access Lo knowledge in a dramatically efficient manner. It must be
available to all without distinction. We cannot afford, in our demo-~
cratic society, to have second and third-class citizens where information
is concerned.

The right to kunow is basic to our welfare as individuals and as a
society. That right must now be reaffirmed over and over again. Li-
braries, as institutions of education for democratic living, must expose
and battle suppression of information with the same fervor as they expose
and battle censorship, as they must expose and battle governmental
secrecy and fund-cutting for public libraries. For all of these create
barriers between people and knowledge.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you very much. Are there questions
fron the Task Force or Commission?

. ‘:) -~
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Well, I have a question, if you don't mind. Would you consider
keeping some people information-poor, the denial of access as well as
cengorship?

MS. HORN: I'm sorry. Would you repeat the question?

MR. JOSEY: Well, I say, would you describe keeping some of our
people information-poor would be equally called the denial of access as
well as censorship, or both?

MS. HORN: I think it is both, Mr. Josey. I think that when you
keep people information~poor, you are indeed creating these barriers,
And you are creating a powerlessness. And in our society, if there is a
group that is denied access to information, you are, in a sense, under~
cutting our whole fabric of democratic imstitutions.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much. Our next person is Mr. Jeff
Jackson, the Librarian of the Afro~American Collection, the Hillman

Library, University of Pittsburgh.

STATEMENT OF
JEFF JACKSON
LIBRARIAN, AFRO~AMERICAN COLLECTION
HILLMAN LIBRARY
UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

MR. JACKSON: As Mr. Josey has just said, my name is Jeff Jackson.
I am the Librarian for the Afro-American Collection at the University of
Pittsburgh, and also the co-chair of the Black Studies Librarianship Dis~
cussion Group of ACRL.

Before I present my statement to the Task Force, I would like to
thank the committee for allowing me this opportunity to make a statement :
on a subject which I feel is very important. The views which I will put }
forth today are totally my own and do not necessarily represent the in-~ !
‘gtitutional views of the University of Pittsburgh, where I am emplOyed.fﬂ//

Specifically, I will be talking about collection and developmenﬁ/of
Afro-American or Black Studies materialg at the university or ecollege
level, since this is what I am most familiar with. ///////2

For the purposes of clarification in my statement today, the terms
"Afro~American” and "Black Studies” will be used interchangeably and have
the same meaning. In the interest of time, I will be keeping my state-~
ment brief, but will be glad to answer any questions or discuss any
points that the committee feels pertinent at the conclusion of my state-

ment.
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As someone who has watched the growth and decline in the area of
Afro-American Studies during the past twelve years in America's academic
{nstitutions, I would like to share some of my observations with you in
the area of collection development in Afro-American Studies at the aca-
demic level.

Before presenting specific recormendations, however, it is neces—
sary to present some Very brief “ackground history about Afro-American
Studies in American institutiors of higher learning and how I came to be
a librarian in the subject area.

In the late 1960s, there were demands on many of the nation's
campuses by Black students and others for greater participation and
representation by Black people within the academic setting at the various
levels such as administration, faculty recruitment, student enrollment,
and curriculum formation.

To meet part of these demands, many universities and colleges
created Afro~American or Black Studies Departments and/or programs. They
also provided varying degrees of library support for these programs, for
research and teaching purposes.

During the 1970s, many of the programs and curriculums were reduced
or absorbed by other departments within the institution. Although there
had been institutional funding (hard money) for the establishment of the
programs, many of the library funds for collection development were from
gift or grant money (soft money).

With the change in status of these programs and with the disap-
pearance of the soft funds, specifically marked for collection develop~
ment, purchasing of Black Studies materials once again became a low
priority within the collection cdevelopment policy of many libraries.

My personal involvement in the area of Afro-American Studies began
as an undergraduate majoring in American History at the University of
Wisconsin, Madison; during the 1960s. During this time, it became clear
to me that most of the contributions of Afro-Americans were not included
in the courses which were part of the curriculum. In an effort to fill
thig void in my ed:cation, I returned to school in the Afro-American
Studies Department at the University of Wisconsin, Madison, to pursue a
second Bachelor of Arts degree, with a major in Afro-American Studies.

In using the library for research in my formal course work, as well
ag irdependent research topics, I came to realize there was a strong need
for library personnel to work in the area of collection development in
the field of Black Studies. With this in mind, I took the opportunity to
obtain a Masters degree in Library Science from Long Island University
and gained the position of the Librarian of the Afro-American Collection
at the University of Pittsburgh.

)Xo
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It is with this background history in mind that I put forth the
following proposals, which I feel need to be carried out in order that
Black Studies materials will remain a valuable part of the academic 1li-
brary collection.

Identification - Black Studies collections around the country need
to be identified, and a sound assessment of their holdings needs to be
ascertained and published.

Networking - Once collections have been put into perspective as to
their holdings, assistance needs to be provided to create a network of
the strongest collections. This assistance needs to be in the form of
expertise as well as money. (Having known T+ ¥ Carbo Bearman for several
years now, and her interest in networking, t! . should be the type of
project which NCLIS might find to be interesting and which could be very
helpful).

To assist the growth of individual collections, I would like to see
more funding made available, and funds which are available well publiciz-—
ed. There should be money which is specifically designated for the de-
velopment of Black Studies collections.

First, these funds should be in the form of matching grants. 1
believe that parent institutions still have an obligation to provide
support for collection development in these areas. It has been my ex-~
perience, over the years, that once money is icceived from an outside
source, the internal funding tends to be shifted to other areas, so that
the subject area of Flack Studies does not grow, but merely remains the
status quo.

Two, the grants should be kept small: $5000.00 to $15,000.00 The
purpose of this is twofold: a) by keeping the grants small, the money
can be more widely distributed through a greater number of collections;
and t) by keeping the grants small, it makes it possible for institutions
with less developed collections to compete more efficiently or effective-
ly with larger, more established Afro-American collections.

Point three, there should be a limit on the number of grants that
an institution can receive in one year. This also would provide for more
equality between the developed and the developing institutions.

Point four, an annual report as to which institutions receive
grants and how they were used in collection development should be
published. This would enable others to stay current on the holdings and
the development of other collections in the area of Afro-American
Studies.

I hope that this Task Force will use these suggestions and others
that it may receive to formulate a policy or guideline for the promotion
of the collection development of Black Studies materials.



Without such a system, university students of the 1980s and '90s
may find a lack of material on Afro-Americans in the libraries, as I did
in the 1960s.

Once agaln, thank you very much.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you very much, Mr. Jackson. Does the
Task Force or Commission have questions?

DR, LOTSEE SMITH: 1 have a question.
MR. JOSEY: Dr. Smith.

DR. LOTSEE SMITH: Have you sensed a vacuum in library education in
training people to work with these materials?

MR. JACKSON: Well, since the vacuum -— I don't know. By that, if
you mean was there ever anything done to train people for these materi-
als, absolutely not that I can think of, in terms of most of the library
schools. Having been involved with at least three different library
schools at one point —- the University of Wisconein at Madison, Long
Island University, and now the University of Pittsburgh —- and having
talked to colleagues who have graduated, the only way that people usually
get into this area is simply by wanting to go into this area.

Now, at the present time, there is a course being taught at the
University of Pittsburgh by Wendell Wray, who would be your successor, on
Afro-American bibliography and resources. For the number of students
that attend it, I think it's well attended. He never has more than
twelve, but that's maybe once or twice a year. It's a seminar kind of
thing, and it is very special. But that's the only formal course that
1'm aware of in any of the library schools around the country.

DR. LOTSEE SMITH: I have a question for Mr. Josey. Are these
people submitting this in writing?

MR. JOSEY: Yes.

DR. LOTSEE SMITH: Okay. I would like to suggest that if you have
any additions you could make in the way of recommendations to library
schools, in ways they might train people, or anything that you might add
to that area, that you would add it to your paper Or add it as an adden-
dum. I would be very interested in that.

MR. JOSEY: Well, to supplement Mr. Jackson's remarks, the Atlanta
University Library School provides a program. However, the best programs
we've had around the country have been programs outside of library
schools. So maybe you and your colleagues in the library schools may
" want to take a fresh look at this possibility. During the 1960s, pro-
grams were funded under Title II-B of the Higher Education Act at Fisk

30
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University where our Task Force colleague Dr. Smith at Fisk and Ms. Ann
Allen Shockley were funded for several years to run institutes for 1i-
brarians who wanted to be trained as Afro-American bibliographers and
curators of Afro-American collections,.

But since the demise of real funding under HEA Title II-B, this
type of program has been discontinued. And I think this is a real need
for library schools to consider.

Are there other comments? Dr. Bearman.

DR. BEARMAN: Without going into details, I'm very curious,
obviously, about the idea of the networking, Jeff, and I'd like to talk
with you about it later. You obviously feel that something in addition
to just having the cataloging material available through OCLC or some of
the other exisiing networks 1is needed. Is that correct?

MR. JACKSON: Yes. Well, it's something that 1'l1 be talking about
again on Monday with some of my colleagues in the Black Studies Librar-
ianship Discussion Group. This is something that I'd thought about, but
it was an idea that was formally put forth by a colleague of mine who's
at Howard University, Dr. George Grant, who, for the last couple of
years, has been trying to organize some meetings in the sense of sitting
down and hammering out some ideas of how one should go about networking
some of these collections.

0Of course, we have some very good collections at Schomburg and
Howard University, things at Atlanta, places like this, Fisk University.
But then there are other collections around the country that, I think,
need to be identified and looked at in terms of how best to do this.
There may be several different ways to go about it.

But, in terms of is there something more that should be done rather
than just OCLC, yes. Especially with OCLC being down most of the time.

DR. BEARMAN: And when I say "OCLC," I mean et cetera, of course.
All of the other networks.

MR. JACKSON: Right.

DR. BEARMAN: Well, that is something I'd very much like to
explore.” Charles emphasized what our first priority is for this year.
He didn't mention priorities two and three. The second priority is work-
ing to improve the dissemination of federal information. And our third
priority is improving resource sharing and networking. So we are contin-
uing to work in all those areas.

One program that we are taking a look at is in progress at the
Smithsonian, in cooperation with the Society of American Archivists and
the National Archives. They are taking a look at how one describes
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manuscript and archival collections, and I think that would be very
relevant to some of the work that you're talking about.

MR. JACKSON: T think any information that would come out of that
would be certainly relevant to this particular area as well.

DR. BEARMAN: Well, thank you. I don't mean to take the time now,
but it's something I'm very interested in, and obviously would like to
continue to explore with you.

MR. JACKSON: I didn't know you would be here today. I didn't mean
to pick on you, but --

DR. BEARMAN: Oh, I'm delighted. I thought it was nice of you.
Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Dr, Moore.

DR. MOORE: I noticed that in your testimony, you said that you
recommend a small grant, $5,000.00 or $10,000.00.

MR. JACKSON: Yes. Matching grants.

DR. MOORE: You remember that was one of the criticisms that we
made on the federal grants, you know. They said that too many places got
them that didn't need them and that they thought the $5,000.00 was
wasted. You remember that, Mr. Josey?

MR. JOSEY: I rgmember that.

DR. MOORE: Yes. And that was a severe criticism. I wonder how
you would answer that?

-

MR. JACKSON: Well, the way that I would answer that, because I am
aware of what you're saying, is that these grants would be gpecifically
earmarked for, in this case, Black Studies collections. And being a
matching grant, in a collection such as 1 supervise —-

DR. MOORE: You think that they'd accept it for that more easily
than they would just a general grant?

MR. JACKSON: Yes, without a doubt. Because if that was a matching
grant, that would be, say, $5,000.000 to the University of Pittsburgh,
specifically for the Black Studies Collection, with another $5,000.00
from the University, which is $10,000.00. That would almost double the
budget for the Cotllection that year and really give you some strong
purchasing power.

True, $5,000.00 won't do much for you if you're trying to organize
a union serials list or something like that. But for these small collec—
tions —— and I think that -- I'm only speaking about my own area at this
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point. But I think, once again, this would be very effective for many of
the smaller ethnic collections, because I have come across some of those
also that would benefit greatly by a small grant but would allow us to
compete.

It would be very difficult if the grant were $40,000.00 or
$50,000.00 for me to compete effectively with Howard WUniversity or Schom-
burg. And it's not that they shouldn't have $40,000.00. I just want my
$5,000.00. '

DR. MOORE: Well, you know, it's sort of an interesting thing. In
my long years of working in library things, I found out that sometimes
you can do some small thing with a small amount of money that will some-
times make a bigger impact than a large sum of money does, for some
reason.

MR. JACKSON: I would agree with that.
DR. MOORE: 1If you can find the right thing to put the money in.
MR, JACKSON: I think this is the right thing.

DR. MOORE: That point interested me, and that's why I was con-
cerned.

MR. JOSEY: Ms. Wu?

~

MS. WU: Yes. I have a very basic question: 1is there any differ-
ence between the definition of Afro collection and a Black American Stud-
ies?

MR. JACKSON: Well, technically, nobody's really given it a real
deep definition in print that's all over. But technically, if we're
talking about Afro-Americans, we're generally talking about the Black
experience in America, in the United States.

MS. WU: But in English? In the American language?
MR. JACKSON: Yes.

MS. WU: 1Is there anything in the African? When you refer to Afro
Collection, that leads to thinking of in the local language, the African
language.

MR. JACKSON: Oh, I see what you mean. I think I see what you
mean.,

MS. WU: Bilingual materials?

MR. JACKSON: Yes. Well, if you mean -- well, that gets more into
the area, maybe, of Black Studies collections where maybe some more
emphasis would be given, say, on the Caribbean, Latin America, or, in
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some cases, Africa or an African Studies collection —- collecting in some
of that language. Is that what you're asking for?

MS. WU: Yes.

MR. JACKSON: Oh, okay. Well, in that case, there would be some
collections that would do that. But once again, when we're speaking
about bilingual, generally, most of the things that you would buy in that
area are in a European language. 1In other words, French Writers from
Africa, or Portugese Black writers —— things like that. There are mate-
rials in Swahili, but they're you know, not as prevalent as the other
languages.

MS. WU: So that type of material is not what you -~ is not, in
your mind, a networking of Black Studies?

MR. JACKSON: It would be something to be discussed. Sure. This,
as I said, would be the thing of expertise in the leadership of some
people to hammer out all of these things. I wish this was maybe Tues-
day. Monday, after having talked with my colleagues again, I could give
you a little more definition, because we have kind of gone around this at
midwinter. But, hopefully, it will come up for discussion again, just
exactly what direction they would like to take.

MS. WU: Thank you.
DR. HUTSON: May I say something?
MR. JOSEY: Yes,.

DR. HUTSON: I would like to have a hope that this is finally an
idea whose time has come, because I can tell you that as far back as the
late 19208 and '30s, Dorothy Porter, at Howard University, and a Mrs.
Lattimer, who was the reference librarian at Schomburg, started exchang-
ing catalog cards to try to accomplish what we are now calling "network-
ing.” And this was abolished because these respective libraries thought
they couldn't afford the expense of printing an extra catalog card.

So I hope that we can find a way to use our modern technology to
accomplish something that has been needed all these years.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Dr. Hutson, and thank you very much Mr.
Jackson.

Our next speaker is Ms. Lucille Thomas, who is the Assistant Direc-
tor of the Library Media and Telecommunications of the New York City
Board of Education.
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STATEMENT OF
MS. LUCILLE THOMAS
ASSISTANT DIRECTOR
LIBRARY MEDIA AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS OF NEW YORK CITY
BOARD OF EDUCATION

MS. THOMAS: As Dr. Josey has told you, I am Lucille Thomas, and
I'm the Assistant Director for the New York City Board of Education. In
addition, I am the New York State representative to the White House Con-
ference on Library and Information Services Task Force. I was very happy
to hear the encouraging words from Commission Benton.

I thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today on library
services to minorities. And since my work is specifically with schools,
I will be directing my remarks in that direction, and, even more specifi-
cally, to schools i1 the inner city. So much that I have to say will
apply to schools in general and all children, but more specifically to
minorities,

Since 1950, a mass movement of Blacks, Puerto Ricans, Asians, and
Mexicans to the inner sections of our city has had a dramatic impact on
school libraries. At the same time, the movement of more prosperous
residents and businesses to the suburbs caused an erosion of the tax base
of public school support. '

Recognizing in the '60s that minorities were poorly portrayed in
books, the school libraries became engaged in a frantic search for more
relevant books and other materials. Librarians implored publishers and
writers to write more realistic accounts and stories about minorities.

I attended a program this morning that was reporting on books that
made the greatest impact on a person's life. Mr. Gaines was one of the
persons interviewed. He is the author of the “Autobiography of Mrs. Jane
Pittman.” He said he was told to go to the library and read, and he
wanted to read books about himself and about his people. But he did not
find any. The lack of books on the subject motivated Gaines to write the
“Autobiography of Mrs. Jane Pittman,”

During the '70s, there was an increase in publishing of books,
especially in the area of Black history, meeting the acceptablie cri-
teria. But still, there is an even greater lack of material written in
Spanish and materials by and about other ethnic groups.

And I would like to point out that I think it is important for
other groups to have an ‘opportunity to read these materials. Often we
emphasize the fact that we want minorities to be able to read books about
minorities. On the other hand, it is important for everybody to read
about each other, because this, certainly, can promote a greater under-
standing.

e
(W



L)

Another area affecting school library service to minoritles 1s
funding at all levels: gtate, federal, and national, In the late '60s
and carly '70s, we had Title 11 for school libraries. And this was cate-
gorical aid. It came down to the school districts earmarked for school
libraries. And it made a tremendous difference, because the school ad~
ministrator did not have an alternative or could not decide to use the
funds otherwise.

Title II was replaced by Title IV-B. And, of course, that is not
as specific. It designated library resources, instructional materials,
and, at one time, guidance materials and services were included., So this
gave the school administrator an opportunity to make decisions. And
oftentimes, the library was not included.

In the late '60s and the early '70s, under Title II-B of the Higher
Educatinn Act, many minority librarians were trained and retrained. Now,
we are lucky if library schools receive a few fellowships earmarked for
minorities. With more lucrative career opportunities in industry, fewer
minorities are choosing librarianship as a career.

These problems are related to appropriate materials, staffing, and
financial support for minorities in inner city school libraries and are
intertwined with bigger problems in our schools. And I remind you that
our school libraries operate under an "educational administration umbrel-
la.” We are dealing with administrators who are not always sensitive to
the needs of the school library and, in particular, the services for
minorities.

Some of the other bigger problems: school libraries are often con-
sidered as only a support unit rather than a leadership and creative
unit. There is a tremendous need for certified, trained library person-
nel sensitive to the needs of minorities and all children. We have a
syndrome in education that says, "Oh, anyone can be a librarian.” aad
this is a tremendous problem for us.

The problem of accessibility, especially in the elementary schools,
looms high. It is possible for the materials on minorities to be
.available ip the school library, but the programming or the scheduling is
of such that these materials are not readily available for the young-
sters.

There was an interesting article written by Nat Hentoff in the
“Village Voice" this spring, concerning libraries in New York City and
the lack of support. The article included a section on school libraries
which pointed out that Hentoff visited a particular school in upper Man-
hattan during the late '60s. There he met a young man named Russell who
was not reading too well. So he went back to visit a few months ago. He
asked the principal, "What happened to Russell? Russell wasn't reading
well. He had soge problems.” He said, "Oh Russell discovered the school
library and the public library, and oh, he became a real expert on bees.
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He became an expert, He read everything {n the Hbrary, and he became an
outstandlng reader.”

But lentoff sald 1f Russell were In that school today, Russell
would not be able to find a trafned librarfan., He would find the ltbrary
hours restricted nt the public library. And the school library {is closed
most of the time.

So in our inner city schools, we have hundreds of thourands of
children faced with these particular problems,

In establishing the National Commission on Libraries and Informa-
tion Science, Congress affirmed that library and information services
adequate to meet the needs of the people of the United States arc essen-
tial to achieve national goals and to utilize most effectively the na-
tion's educational resources. How can we make this statement a reality?
How can we improve library services for all groups, including minorities?

There is a reference to analyzing the needs of minorities. I firm-
ly believe that there should be an attempt at the school level to analyze
and identify the needs of the students in specific schools. And when the
objectives and the philosophy for those schools are written, they should
include these needs.

These objectives should include provisions for access to materials
that will stimulate physical and emotional growth and cognitive develop-
ment in students. Provisions for appropriate environments in which stu-
" dents can use materials that will stimulate development uander the guid-
ance of knowledgeable and responsive librarians should be included. The
training should be for all types of librarians, not just for minority 1li-
brarians, because, most likely, non-minority librarians will have an
opportunity to work with minorities.

Provisions for library programming to stimulate physical, emotion-
al, and cognitive development, as well as to provide cultural and
aesthetic experiences for students should receive a high priority.

The school setting, sometimes, is the only setting where youngsters
have an opportunity to hear about their own culture and their heritage.
Decision-makers at all levels, local, state, and federal, must make a
strong commitment to support legislation which will make these programs
possible. The need for economical, open access to education by every
member of society throughout his or her lifetime is now being articulat-
ed. To support this theory, emphasis on lifelong learning should begin
in the elementsry school and continue throughout the formal years of
training.

1 implore the National Commission to consider a Library Awareness
Program, a Library Awareness Program for school administrators. ‘School
librarians are at a strict disadvantage at the American Library

A .
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Ansoctatton Conterence and all other Hbrary conferences.  The public
Librarles have thelr trustees here at the conference Lo listen, but
veldom are our members of the Boards of Educatfon present.  They
deftnitely need to hear this fotormatlfon.  Perhaps the 'fask Force will
conslder conducting one of your hearfngs at one of thelr meetinpgn. Let

them know that an fnvestment fn a school library is an Investment fn the
future.
Parents need cousclousness—ralsing also. They are very fmportant

components in the cducational structure for children, and we often over-
look this.

To summarize, we need to strengthen the vehicle of the cconomic
underpinnings for school librariams. This agsistance needs to be cate-
gorical. And we need the Library Awarencss program at all levels, for
administrators, teachers, and parents.

1 thank you for the opportunity, ind I urge you to follow through
on the suggestions that are being made here today.

MR. JOSEY: Well, thank you very much, Ms. Thomas. You've given us
a very provocative statement. Bul because of time, I can't let everybody
ask questions. I know they would ask you a thousand questions. However,
I will take the privilege of the chair, though, and ask, would you make a
suggestion to us in terms of how we can develop a School Library Aware-
ness Program for school administrators, since this is an excellent sug-
gestion you made. I was wondering if you would glve us some idea of what
can be done in this area.

MS. THOMAS: Well, I think that you would start with organizations
for school administrators. They do have the national associations for
the various levels, elementary, middle and secondary school principals
That would be one of the ways. And, of course, there are many teacher
organizatiene that could also be tapped, because teachers are potential
administrators. And maybe if we reach them before they become adminis-
trators, it might help strengthen our cause.

But I do hope you will follow through on that suggestion.
MR. JOSEY: Thank you very, very much,
OQur next person, like Ms. Thomas is involved in the Task Force of

the White House Conference. And so, it's my good pleasure to introduce
Ms. Lenore Bright.
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STATEMENT OF
MG, LENORE BRIGHT

STEERING COMMITTEE, WHCLIST TASK FORCH
HS7 BRIGHT: 1, too, appreciate the opportunity to speak to you
today. And after hearing the chilling statement from the member of the

woral majority this morning, I have decided that 1 am golny to wmake
myself a button that says, "I am a member of the immoral winority,” or "]
am moral a majority of the time.” But there 1s something desperately
wrong, and we all must fight very hard to overcome this situation that we
find ourselves in.

Our Task Force is bound and determined to work for the access ol
all information for all people, regardless of who we are or where we live
or anything. And that's what we're working for.

Today, I have the privilege of speaking for the Native Americans,
the Indians that live in my corner of the state of Colorado. And these
are three Indian reservations that are adjacent to each other, the
Southern Ute, the Mountain Ute, and the Jicarilla Apaches. The Apaches
are in New Mexico.

OQur geographical isolation is one of the most severe problems
facing the tribes, as well as all citizens in this area. Television
reception is minimal and emanates from New Mexico. And there is very
little information for Colorado citizens about the state of Colorado in
the area. Most of the local papers are weeklies that carry little or no
state or national rews. The daily papers from the metropolitan areas
arrive a day or so late. The local radio stations seems tO be all mem-
bers of the very ultra conservative network, and all you get is far-right
politics and country music. And that, obviously, doesn't make much
interest for Indians or anybody else.

The majority of the citizens living here are Indian or of Spanish
descent. English is a second language, and most of the older generation
are not able to read or write English, but are considered literate in the
trible sense. Their culture is an oral one and is seldom translated into
English reading material.

The tendency has been, for the Indians who leave the reservation,
for purposes of higher education, to not return. Therefore, libraries
have a twofold purpose: to stimulate the young to seek more education
and be able to function off of the reservation and also, then, to take
care of the information needs of those that choose to remain at home.

Young children are now the prime users of the library facilities.
And all future programs mcst be planned with that in mind.

3



'.M)

I would now Tile to Mot some of the needs tdent bEbed by the Ute
and Apache noureen, Hinmbeer one, maten baln and 1enoutcen, They all
aprecd that asdiovicaal mateolals were crtreme by fmportant becante of the
Hteracy problem and the generat fon pap.  The older members enjoy and
teatru from thin type of media, and 1t In alvo o preat ald fn teachtug the
et ldren since the oral culture st extuts and will tor some Ulne to
come.  Enplish tematns dittfealt, and “he cht Tdren are st not gencral -
ly book-orieunted.

Iibrarinan teel 1€ (o the Job of the nehoolu to pencrate the
fnftial tnterest In readling.  And they say there Ly nome cooperat ton
toward that end now.

ALl dectistons on purchasing materials are made by the tribal
councils. And librorlauns have wmet resistance when they have wanted to
purchase audiovisual equipment. They need help in convincing the trihal
leaders of the importance of all types of media education. Basiic educa-
tion films for adults are desperately veeded in &uch ttems as general
mathematic technlques and other skills tor every day living. They have a
great need for consumer protection education.

There is a nced for all types of basic materials. One 1ibrarian
asked 1if they could even possibly get some art prints, because her chil-
dren had heard of Picasso, but they didn't kunow just exactly what he
did.

All of them want to get their oral history recorded by video and
audio methods. This should be of utmost importance to all of us. In
fact, I believe it should be a priority so we can preserve this culture
for posterity before it is too late, because the elders are dying off,
and this hasn't been done until this time.

They all voiced a need for more room and shelving space. As the
younger generation is becoming literate, the obvious needs for books and
materials grows. And this is becoming critical. Again, help is needed
to impress the tribal councils with the importance of the library in the
educational framework. Since the councils are funded by federal monies,
it would seem that we could possibly get some leadership in this area.

They all said they needed help in making good decisions on what
materials to buy, and they needed guidance in preserving materials and
teaching these skills to their clients. Libraries on reservations must
become complete media centers supported by tribal councils.

Number two, personnel, Few people working in the libraries have a
college education. They all pleaded for help in continuing education and
training. They asked for onm-site workshops and classes through the
regional library system in Colorado. In Colorado, we're broken up into
seven regional systems. They all paid tribute to Jan Beck, the Director
of the Southwest Regional Library System, located in Durango, Colorado.
They felt Jan had been very helpful when they asked for assistance. They
need more of the same.
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They need training in making good acquisitions and in general
library skills. The turnover is extremely high, and training must be an
ongoing process, which is difficult at best. Getting:and keeping trained
librarians would be a stabi.izing influence and be of great value.

Number three, programming. Enforcing the use of books and the
necessity of mastering the English language remains to be done. Literacy
must be encouraged. Developing media centers that offer alternative
educational methods must also be high on the priority list. Encourage
the hiring of trained Indian librarians and media specialists. Oral
history projects must be completed as soon as possible, and the libraries
mist become a point of inspiration for the citizens that choose to remain
on the reservation. :

The library or media center must be able to offer information that
will enrich their lives and help them adjust to the swiftly changing
alien society they must cope with when they are off the reservation.

Number four, funding. The tribal council determines the funding.
Most of the libraries are underfunded and do not enjoy a high priority
with the councils. We must make every effort to change that situation.
Most of the interesting library programs have been instigated with LSCA
funding. They need to have some sort of direct funding sources to be
innovative and not to have to deal with the tribal councils until such
time as they get better treatment from the tribal councils. '

Their funding sources are woefully inadequate, and they need much
more support from all sections of our society.

Jan Beck has suggested that the federal government might provide a
‘spécific funding program for tribal libraries to circumvent this. She
feels that it is most important, though, to see that training money is
part of that program, or she feels it would be a waste of tax money. She
maintains the answer is not simply in pouring more funds into library
services.  It's going to be necessary to develop that solid plan and
obtain the local support and provide thorough training in order to give
the adequate services. N

The White House Conference addressed many of these problems in our
Resolution D-2, the National Indian Omnibus Bill. And we need to con-
sider it totally for implementation. We have taken our first step by
asking the Native Americans to identify their needs. Now, we must deter-—
mine the most effective ways to help them achieve those goals and objec-
tives. ’

Thank you for this opportunity. And my Ute and Apache friends will
be watching with great interest to see what comes out of these hearings.
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MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much. And in the interest of time, we
are not going to be able to have any questions.

DR. LOTSEE SMITH: You know I couldn't stop with just ome. 1I'll
have to talk to Lenore later. '

MS. BRIGHT: I am available for the next two days if 1 can hold up
when I get my two huge sacks of information out.

MR. JOSEY: Dr. Moore would like to make a brief comment.

DR. MOORE: You know, of course, Ms. Bright, that the Commission
has had a continuing interest in the problems of the Indians. It was one
of our first endeavors, and we have not dropped it. We are still inter-
ested in it.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Our next person i1s Professor
Robert B. Ford of the Mcdgar Evers College Library, Brooklyn. Professor
Ford? '

STATEMENT OF
PROFESSOR ROBERT B. FORD
CHIEF LIBRARIAN
MEDGAR EVERS COLLEGE LIBRARY

PROF. FORD: 1In the interest of time, I will also read my Statement
and hope that it will contribute something to the enlightenment of the
Commission.

Since one must talk from one's own perspective, my perspective 1s
that of an academic librarian who has worked for ten years in a minority
college in the inner city. Medgar Evers College is located in the Crown
Heights section of Brooklyn and is a developing institution that is
attempting to educate, principally, the minority residents of central
Brooklyn. )

Established in 1970, this urban college has valiantly attempted to
break the cycle of poverty and mutual rejection that its citizens usually
face in their everyday lives. In addition to its two-year liberal arts
program, it offers baccalaureate degrees in such career-oriented fields
as elementary education, nursing, business, and public administrationm.
The student population of Medgar Evers is, principally, female, Black,
and over 25 years old.

Nowhere are the failures of urban education as evident as when one
faces these generally well-motivated but academically underdeveloped stu-
dents. Obviously, such students must get good support services 1f they
are to succeed. Am.yedgar Evers, a great deal of time, effort and
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commitment has gone into developing one of the most advanced remediation
programs in the city university, as well as a computer~assisted instruc~
tion program in mathematics and logic.

Tn order to fully understand the challenges faced by Medgar Evers
and other publicly supported academic institutions 1like it, I would re-
mind you of the 1975~1976 budget crunch that culminated in the temporary
closing of the university and the imposition of tuition-for the first
time in 129 years.

While the impact of the budget crunch was severe, we have managed
to stay afloat and recently survived a Middle States' accreditation
visit.

While many observers doubt the value of a minority college, I'm
here to testify that there is a concern for and a commitment to Black
students at Medgar Evers that is often lacking in other large and deper-
sonalized campuses of the University. Students' success at Medgar Evers
gives a special meaning and added dimension to the issues of open admis-
sions and equal access to higher education.

Permit me to quote Herman Branson in his essay entitled, "Black
Colleges of the North,” when he stated that, "Perhaps no other institu-
tions in America are as socially significant as the Black colleges in the
north, because they are doing a job that no other institutions perform or
would be able to perform.”

I feel that I have spent far too much time discussing my institu-
tion and the minority college in general without getting to the main
thrust of my remarks, that deal with academic library service to disad~
vantaged students like those at Medgar Evers.

After living in the situation for ten years now, I'm convinced that
adequate library service to academically disadvantaged students requires
a great deal of patience and fortitude, careful planning, and a concerned
and dedicated staff who will walk the extra mile with these students when
necessary.

Of course, another key element in successful library service is the
close interaction and collaboration between the faculty and the library
staff, an inherently problematic area. At Medgar Evers, we have attempt-
ed to reach out to our students with library instruction in sessions both
on the group and individual levels that are followed up with an evluation
instrument that tests the concepts and skills taught in the preceding
sessions. Also, in the planning stages are sessions that utilize the
audiovisual approach to bibliographic instruction.

Ultimately, though, it is the one—on-one approach that seems to be
most effective in dealing with our kinds of students.
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Another important element is having a collection of print and non-
print resources that are relevant to the special needs of these stu-
dents., The utilization of non-print resources, initially, will, in all
probability, lead to the increased circulation of print materials. Here
again, the stimulation of interest and the conviction of faculty that the
library can enhance and expand the concepts taught in the classroom is
most crucial.

0f course, good publicity and marketing techniques on the part of
the library staff are equally important.

Finally, what does the future hold for academic library service in
minority colleges? At the current time, the situation looks bleak. Bud-
gets and staffs are shrinking. Federal and state support is dwindling.
And, naturally, academic support services are the first units in the col-
lege to bear the brunt of the fiscal crunch.

Is it, indeed, possible to offer quality service in a period of
financial stringency? Even cutting out the frills, one reaches a point
where, without adequate financial support, collections begin to deterio-
rate, staff morale drops to a new low, and bureaucratic red tape pre-
vails. We are professionals. But we are not magicians.

In times like these, only strong leadership, both on the part of
the library administrator and the Dean to whom he or she reports will
salvage the situation.

In the final analysis, it is the tragedy of closing the door and
crushing the hopes of minority students, who have the potentiality of
becoming tomorrow's leaders that is most heartbreaking of all.

At our college we have a favorite saying that was most popular dur-
ing the fiscal crunch: "Don't let Medgar Evers be assassinated again.”
I would modify that statement to read: "Don't kill the dreams and hopes
of our minority students, for that would be the final rip-off.”

My genergl recommendation to the Commission would be: 1f there is
some way that colleges like Medgar Evers can get additional financial
support, ecpecially for resources, but certainly for programming and
other kinds of things, it would be a great help.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much. We would ask you questions, but
we have three other people before we adjourn. And I hope you've given
Ms. Woods—Robinson a copy of your paper? All right, thank you.

The next person is Ms. Cathy Hooker from the Anaheim Public
Library. Ms. Hooker is Assistant Director of th. Anaheim Public Library,
and we 're anxious to hear from her.
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STATEMENT OF
MS. CATHERINE J. LENIX~HOOKER
ASSISTANT DIRECTOR
ANAHEIM PUBLIC LIBRARY

MS. HOOKER: Prior to my four years at Anaheim, I developed the
Black Studies Research Division of the District of Columbia Public
Library System.

I am urging the Black librarian and archivist to become dedicated
to the mission of preserving, strengthening, and locating funding sources
for Afro-American library collections throughout this nation and the
world.

In 1970, Walter Schatz compiled the directory wherein were cited
some 2108 institutions and 5365 collections housing Black resource mate-
rials in university, public, governmental, business, federal, state, and
private libraries.l Since that time, numerous collections could be added
to that compilation.

The social and the economic upheavals of the '60s and the '70s came
as shock waves to most Americans. They challenged traditional assump-
tions right to their roots and generated a whole new set of attitudes
about the kind of world we live in. People were not ready for those-
changes. They didn't know how to deal with them. But now there has been
a period of testing, a shake-down interval for adaptation to the rigors
of inflation, energy shortage, and unemployment.2

While research in the Black studies area has existed for decades,
it took students of the '60s to demand the formalization of Black Studies
disciplines on U.S. campuses. The establishment of Black Studies was
accompanied by incidents of armed students at Cornell University, vio-
lence at San Francisco State, and negotiations forced by takeovers of
buildings at Harvard, Columbia, and Brown Universities.

In this atmosphere of confusion and haste, Black Studies was born.
Alan Colon, professor of Afro-American Studies at Stanford University,
estimates that, for whatever reascn, approximately 500 Black Studies
programs were formed in 1970. Some of these were full-fledged
departments and had their own faculty and granted degrees. Some schools
simply offered courses, enlisting faculties from various disciplines.4

lyalter Schatz, Directory of Afro-American Resources. (New York: Bowker
Co. 1970) p. IX.

2pustin K. Xiplinger, The Exciting '80's. (Washington, D.C.: Kiplinger
Washington Editors, Inc., 1979) p. 3.

3Julianne Malveaux, "Black Studies: an assessment” Essence Magazine,
(August 1980) p. 78.
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After its stormy beginnings in the late '60s, Black Studies are
becoming as respected and rigorous as any other academic discipline.5 of
the 64 Black Studies programs that granted degrees in 1971, all but four
have survive@[6 In the search for an abundance of historical data, newly
formed Black&resource collections were bombarded by requests not only
from students, but also from the public, researchers, the curious, the
skeptics, writers, et cetera.

I recently read that, at the Schomburg Center for Research in Black
Culture, that the increase in use has quadrupled in the '70s, as compared
to the '60s.

Book stores began featuring work by and about Blacks. The publish-
ing houses and the reprint dealers did a boom—town business in meeting
the demand for these materials. Thus the Black consciousness-level of
the nation has risen many times over during the past ten Yyears.

Even though this initial explosion seems to have leveled off, the
result is that the study of and research in Black Studies has become a
legitimate discipline in academia.

In order to maintain this position, the Black resource collections
are in dire need of funds for acquisitions, preservation, and information
retrieval. The budget cuts that are outlined presently by President
Reagan's administration paint a grim picture for many programs that have
depended on federal revenue for their existence. As the financial noose
around most of the Black collections' neck tightens, more creative means
of funding must be obtained.

Gone are the days of seemingly bottomless pots of gold from the
state and local governments, such as the Title II-B funding from the
Library Services and Construction Act, or the sizeable grants from the
National Endowment for the Humanities and the Arts. Librarians Tesponsi-
ble for administering Black collections must become effective fundraisers
in order to get the kinds of money needed to support their programs' aim.

Charity in America is a $100 billion-a-year industry. More than
$100 willion is given to charity each day.7 In order to be successful,
these administrators must study the sophisticated techniques and the al-
most mllitary precision with which charity programs are planned. Founda-
tions channel their appropriations into countless, specialized areas, and
Black research and archival collections have been the recipient of these
funds —- but only on a very small scale.

SPred M. Hechinger, "Black Studies Come of Age,” The Compact New York
Times Magazine. (April 1980) p. 60.

6Malveaux, op. cit., p. 103.

7Carl Bakal, Charity USA. (New York: Time Books, New York, 1979) p. ii.
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At a February 1, 1981 meeting in Washington, D.C., Dr. George
Grant, a member of the Black Studies Librarianship Discussion Group, pro-
posed that major Black Studies collections engage in networking.8 Net-
working the resources to be found in these collections, would have an
immeasurable impact in terms of providing the kind of sophisticated in-
formation retrieval that could benefit the public as well as reduce the
time spent in the duplication of efforts in providing countless services.

But for proposals and ideas to become reality and be sustained on a
continual basis, monies must be secured.

In conclusion, I'd like to read a section from the acknowledgements
from Alex Haley's monumental book, Roots, that has impacted all Ameri-
cans. “Nor would this book exist in its fullness without help from the
scores of dedicated librarians and archivists in some fifty-seven differ-
ent repositories of information on three continents. I found that 4if a
librarian or archivist becomes excited with your fervor of research, they
can turn into sleuths to aid your quest...Finally, I acknowledge immense
debt to the griots of Africa-where today it is rightly said that when a
griot dies, it is as 1if a library has burned to the ground. The griots
symbolize how all human ancestry goes back to someplace, and some time,
where there was no writing. Then, the memories and mouths of ancient
elders was the only way that early histories of mankind got passed along
«o.for all of us today to know who we are."9

I personally feel that the Black resource collections are compara-
ble to the griots. Don't let them die.

Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Ms. Hooker. The next person is
Dr. Sharad Karkhanis of the Kingsborough Community College, Brooklyn —
another Brooklynite.

DR. KARKHANIS: Before I read the statement, I would like to invite
the members of the Commission, as well as people in this audience, to
attend a reception given in honor of Senator Hayakawa on tomorrow, Sun-
day, by the Asian-American Librarians' Asscciation. The reception will
be between 5:30 and 7:30, and it will be at the San Francisco Hiltonm,
California Room. And you're all invited if you have time.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you.

8Jeff Jackson, ed. Black Studies Librarianship Discussion Group News-—
letter, (June 10, 1981), p. 1.

9Alex Haley, Roots. (New York: Dell, 1977), passim. pp. 9-10.
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STATEMENT OF
DR. SHARAD KARKHANIS
KINGSBOROUGH COMMUNITY COLLEGE
BROOKLYN, N.Y. 11235

DR. KARKHANIS: Mr. Chairman, I welcome the opportunity to appear
before the members of the Cultural Minorities Task Force of the NCLIS to
express the views of the Asian—American Librarians' Association. APALA
is a nationwide organization of librarians dedicated not only to serving
the needs of Asian—American librarians, but also concerned with the li-
brary and information services that are being provided to members of the
Asian-American community.

We are, therefore, especially pleased to come before you.and
express those views in this matter.

We would also like to take this opportunity to commend the members
of the Task Force for providing a forum for discussion on issues concern-
ing the Asian-American community in respect to the library and informa-
tion service. We are hopeful that appropriate reecommendations will be
made and measures will be taken to enhance the level of library service
to Asflan~Americans.

I would also like to commend Dr. Henry Chang and Suzine Har-
Nicolescu for undertaking the Needs Assessment Study of the library serv-
ices provided to Asian-Americans. I am confident that under the able
leaderships of these two dedicated and competent individuals, this pio-
neering study, undertaken for the first time, will enlighten all of us on
the dimensions of strengths and weaknesses of the library service to the
Asian-Americans in all parts of the country. I look forward to the com=
pletion of this study and its conclusions and recommendations.

Without indulging extensively in the historical perspectives of
immigration of Asians to our shores, I would like to stress the fact that
in the late '60s and throughout the '70s, a large influx of Asians have
come to this land to settle down. While Vietnamese and Cambodian refu-
gees came here to escape the brutalities by their governments, Indians
from Uganda came here on a very short notice to spare themselves the
pains, the killings and the sufferings at the hands of a brutal dicta-
tor. While some came here to pursue the quest for education, others
taking advantage of liberal immigration laws, arrived here in pursuit of
better life for themselves and their families. They settle in all parts
of the country, in big cities and small towns; and they have made and
continue to make adjustments in their lives, to work and live in peace,
and to contribute, in their small way, to the diversity of this nation's
work force and culture.

Let me say that it will be unfair on my part, if I do not mention
the kindness and understanding shown by the American people. They have
opened their hearts for these poor people from strange countries who had
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to come onto their doorsteps. Many American communities have welcomed
these refugees and helped them adjust to the American life.

While these immigrants are adjusting to the American life, they do
crave for the literature, newspapers, magazines, and movies from their
own countries in their own languages. This need is particularly intense
among the women, children, and senior immigrants. There is a great deal
of time at their disposal as some of them are unable to work and suffer
from language difficulties. It is in this area that I feel that public
as well as college libraries can expand and extend their services to the
Asian~Americans. .

N T

Although I do understand the funding and acquisitions problems re--
lated to foreign materials, a sincere effort, however, must be made to
provide thé material to the Asian-American community.

I have, therefore, the following recommendations to make:

1) Public and college libraries surrounded by large Asian-American
populations should beef up their collections of books, magazines, and
newspapers of interest to that Asian community.

2) A national library of Asian materials may be organized, whose
sole purpose would be to act as a resource center from which materials
can be borrowed on interlibrary loan by libraries throughout the nation.

3) A directory of importers from Asian countries can be compiled
to inform librarians of the sources of supply of materials from Asian
countries.

4) Efforts should be made to recruit Asian-American librarians
with familiarity in languages, culture, and the knowledge of the litera-
ture of the country to serve the needs of the Asian~American community.

5) Cultural programs, as well as movies from Asian countries, cur-
rently available at very low costs for the use of television can be fea-
tured on the regular basis at public and college libraries for the bene-~
fit of the Aslan communities.

Once again, I want to thank the members of the Task Force for pro-
viding me the opportunity to express our views on this subject. I asure
you that the officers and members of my organization, APALA, are willing
and able to assist the Commission in any way they can in this matter.

Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much. Our next and last speaker is Mr.
Fred Goodman, the president of Porta Structures.
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STATEMENT OF
FRED E. GOODMAN
PORTA STRUCTURES INDUSTRIES
WASHINGTON, D.C.

MR. GOODMAN: Thank you, ladies and gentlemen, for asking me to be
here today. I will preface my remarks by saying that several yeas ago I
had the plasure of meeting Dr. Bessie Moore in Arkansas at the White
House Conference. And in her keynote address, she said, "What we need
today is vision.” And I said, "If you've got the "site", I've got the
vision."”

Porta Structures Industries is a company which manufactures special
purpose modular library buildings. Porta Structures Industries manufac-
tures three types of libraries. The Porta-Kiosk, which is a unique .160
sq. ft. street corner library; the Porta-Boutique, which is a 296 sq.
ft. mall shopping center model and the Porta-Structure, which is a 1600
sq. ft. branch that seats 32 and holds 14,000 books. We are not in the
hamburger stand business and have not converted builldings for the use by
libraries. We manufacture buildings which were designed by and with and
for libraries specifically.

I'm to speak today on alternative structures. for the culturally
disadvantaged. And if I may, I'd like to broaden my interpretation of
the term, “"culturally disadvantaged.” Culturally disadvantaged members
of our society are normally thought of as Blacks, people for whom English
is a second language, people of Spanish descent, Indians, people of
Oriental descent.

But after finding that approximately 80 per cent of the American
population rarely, if ever, use our libraries, —— it seems to me that 80
per cent of our population is culturally disadvantaged.

However, that interpretation loses its credibility when you con-
sider that most members of our society who do not fit into the tradition-
al definition of "culturally disadvantaged” have access to traditional
1ibraries in their neighborhods, towns, counties, and burgs. They just
don't take advantage of the resources available to them.

The culturally disadvantaged, in the traditional sense of the word,
are citizens, for the most part, who live in urban areas, beseiged by
heavy cuts in capital funds, and are not subject to libraries that are
easily accessible to them. The availability -~ or maybe I should say the
lack thereof of transportation systems, in these large urban areas do not
permit easy access to libraries.

I1f I may at this point, I would like to continue, in the form of a
narrative, with the fact that in early 1974, I was called in as a con-—
sultant to the District of Columbia Public Libraries. The director then
gaid to me, "I have a problem.” I said, "What 1s your problem?” He
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sald, "Well, it's not really my problem. It's the complete libravy
industry's problem.” He sald, "We have shrinking capltal improvement
funds. We have 750,000 people that live in the bistrict of Columbia with
only about 60,000 of them holding library cards. We're really not doing
a very good job of reaching them. And if we're going to continue our
mission of trying to bring good library service to the city, we're golng
to have to find a new way, using very few available dollars to reach
these people.”

He said, "I challenge you to find a new way.” I said, "I will
accept the challenge, but I need a great deal of input. I want to find
out whether your problems really are the same as those in other urban
areas.” And in talking to directors of libraries throughout the United
States, I found that, &es, none of them had a lot of money, that, yes
most libraries really were not serving the great majority of the cultur-
ally disadvantaged in the urban areas, because there may be 13 libraries,
there may be nine libraries, there may be 12 libraries in a city, but
they certainly weren't libraries that were easy to get to.

And when there were libraries in the neighborhood that were easy to
use and easy to get to, they were large, they were austere, and they were
frighteni. ~d the great segment of that population was somewhat em-—
barrassed t .0 a library because they were concerned that they
would look foclish, because it had been a while since they had used their
card catalogs and that the old image of the little old lady with the bun
on the back of her head, which looms heavily over every one of us in_ the
industry, was keeping them out of the libraries.

So as we began to talk to thes2 urban directors and found what
their needs were, we began to use the criteria to design buildings which
were bright, exciting, small, friendly, and which would provide easy ac-
cess not just to the books but to the librarian, so that when the door
opened up to a Porta-kiosk sitting on a street cormer in front of a bus
stop, possibly in front of a shopping center where the community congre-
gated, and the librarian was a member of the community who lived within
blocks, that they could ask what time the bus went by, what time the" sub-
ways came by; they could ask about the drug abuse clinics, the abortion
clincs, medical doctors because they have problems, how to find jobs for
the hardcore unemployed. And they didn't have to rely on the card y
catalog to show them where that information was. '

We had two major concerns in developing libraries to reach these
people. One was, of course, how the building was designed. And I've al-
ready talked about that a little bit. They had to be colorful; they
should be open and inviting; the books should be easily seen and eaesily
found on the shelves. We needed to offer information ¥n those libraries
that were tailored strictly for the particular neighborhoods.

The second concern was location. One of the most important factors
for sucess is that we have to find proper places to put small, informa-
tional, Porta-kiosk libraries. And we began to find that places where

S
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people congregated were the best sources of locatfons:  recreation parks,
street corners, shopping centern. All were places Lhat would give us
high, maximum visibitlty. Property adjacent to schools. ALl manicipal
pround, 1f posslble, so that we would not have to spend a lot of money
for land acquislition,

There were two major objectives. One was to attract new uscers idnto
the Porta-kiosks and the Porta Structures. And of course, once we had
them there, we wanted to slowly but gently Indoctrinate them into the
many other services available at branch libraries. And the second objec—
tive is to create greater popularity for the public libraries 1in general,
causing ifucreased support and respect which should generate increased
political support.

Libraries need to be where people are. They need to fill initial
needs for information in qulck, pleasant, excliting, and happy ways. They
should be bright. 'They should have a personality of thelr own, created
by the neighborhoods where they exist.

And I think that if you will take into consideration the fact that
large, austere, governmental libraries with thousands of volumes really
do not offer the kind of inviting atmosphere I'm talking about, you will
come to the conclusion that we can better serve the culturally disadvan-
taged individuals by making libraries happy places and by putting them
close to where they live, close to where they feel comfortable.

Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Mr. Goodman. I would like to
thank all of you for your very provocative comments and suggestions. And
I regret very much that time did not allow for more dialogue. However, I
wish to assure you that the Task Force and the Commission will seriously
study and consider all of your thoughts and your suggestions made this
afternoon.

Thank you for coming. It's now 4:15. We should have been out of
this room 15 minutes ago. But thank you very, very much,

(Wherégpon the hearing adjourned at 4:15 P.M., to reconvene Mon-
day, June 29, 1981.)

L
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PROCEEDINGS

MR. JOSEY: My name is E. J. Josey. I'm the Chairman of the Task
Force on Cultural Minorities of the National Commission on Libraries and
Information Science.

I wish to welcome you to the hearings this evening. We feel that
these hearings are very important for the development of quality library
services for minorities in this country.

And before we start, I would like to say that those of you who have
not -registered with Mrs. Ruby Woods-Robinson and given her a copy of your
testimony, would you please do so.

The next order of business is that we will call upon the Chairman of
the Commission, Mr. Charles Benton, to make brief remarks.

Mr. Benton?
MR. BENTON: I will make far briefer remarks than I made last time.
MR. JOSEY: Mr. Chairman.

MR. BENTON: Well, we are here really to finish the unfinished busi-
ness, both of your Task Force and the White House Conference. I think it's
most appropriate that we are having these hearings in California, because
i was the California delegation that, I think, left with some sense of
.. 1stration at the end of the White House Conference, in feeling that its
resolution, or some of its resolutionms, especially dealing with Hispanic
concerns and other cultural minority interests, were not dealt with perhaps
as fully as they might have been.

So it is in a real sense, finishing the business of the White House
Conference, and picking up on Theme 1 of the Conference, library and infor-
mation services —- meeting personal needs. This goes across the entire
spectrum —— lifelong learning, all of the concerns of the White House Con-
ference involving user needs that this Task Force is now addressing.

I am really looking forward to participating and listening to the
testimony, which I was unable to do on Saturday, because your first hearing
was in Girect conflict with the hearing on legislation. Of course, as
those present are aware, or will become aware very shortly, we do have an
opportunity to extend our ideas and testimony before Congress in the over-
sight hearings for the reauthorization of the Library Services and Con-
struction Act which begin in September.

So the work of your Task Force, E.J., will have direct application to
the hearings of Paul Simon's Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education, as he
gathers information and tries to build some new ideas for even more rele-
vant service of LSCA.
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So this is both finishing up unfinished business of the White House
Conference and also helping to build a record for input into the Congres-
sional hearings where your report, which should be out sometime next year
—— hopefully by next summer at the latest -— should provide input into the
Corgressional hearings process in the reauthorization of LSCA in 1982.

One final note —- 1 was able to attend the Twenty-Fifth Anniversary
celebration, and hopefully springboard for next era, next generation of
LSCA this evening between 4:30 and 5:30. Mr. Glazer of West Virginia, in
his usual manner, gave an absolutely spectacular public information display
with his multi-media nine-projector, sound-slide presentation, which in
fact we are going to try and get Congressman Simon to agree to show for
Congress to start the proceedings on an upbeat note in mid-September, and
then perhaps follow that up with the WHCLIST meetings later that week.

So this is a most important Task Force coming at a mcst appropriate
time as input into these Congressional proceedings on the reavthorization
of LSCA. In addition to doing your work for its own sake, which 1is terri-
bly important, it could have additional impact because of the timing here.
I just wanted to remind you of this very important point.

With those comments, let me just say I'm delighted to be here and
very much looking forward to the testimony that will be given this evening,
and the reactions. Hopefully we'll have a chance, because this is a small
group, to have some real interaction between those who testify, and we can
have some discussion as well as the straight testimony.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Mr. Benton. We will now hear from Dr.
Bearman, the Executive Director of NCLIS.

DR. BEARMAN: I'm very pleased to see you all here and to be here
this evening. I found Saturday afternoon to be not only informative but
very moving in many ways.

I'm here not to talk to you tonight, because I see we're already well
behind schedule, and it's very, very important that we get to hear what you
have to say, I'm here to listen, and not to talk.

So let me just say, thank you for coming. I have my pen in hand
ready to take my own notes in addition to the transcript we'll be getting.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Dr. Bearman.

Following the appointment of the l6-member Task Force on Cultural
Minorities, the Task Force held its first meeting in Washington in November
of 1980, One of the first decisions that was made at that meeting was to
obtain your input. We need advice and counsel from those of you who are in
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the field. So we thought that we would use the American Library Associa~
tion annual conference as a mechanism for hearings. This is the second
hearing we've held during the conference, and we are delighted that you are
here, because we know that we will gain the much~needed advice that we are
seeking from you.

We hope to produce a final report in June of 1982 with recommenda~
tions for improvement in five broad areas: material and resources, person-
nel, programming, funding and needs.

Subjects that we plan to include in our recommendations in.the final
report are the following: legislative provisions, equitable distribution
of existing funds, cultural awareness programming, cooperation with other
service agencies, recruitment of minorities into librarianship, and educa-~
tion of library personnel, including continuing education, collection de~
velopment, production of multi-media materials by and for minorities, and
literacy programs.

And these are very broad topics. These are areas that we are hoping
that you will address today.

However, if there are topics that we have not included but you feel
very strongly about, we welcome your advice and comments on those topics.

Before we begin our hearings, I shall introduce people at the head
table.

We do have, frowm my left, Mr. Thomas C. Phelps, Assistant Director,
Division of Public Programs, The National Endowment for the Humanities;

Professor David Cohen of the Queens College School of Library and
Information Science;

Ms. Virginia Mathews, the Vice President of the Shoe String Press;

And next to her we have Dr. Jean Blackwell Hutson, who is Assistant
Director of the Research Libraries of the New York Public Library;

And we have Ms. Julia Wu of Los Angeles City School District, and she
is also a former Commissioner of the National Commissionj

And at my extreme right, Dr. Henry Chang, who is the Territorial
Librarian of the U.S. Virgin Islands;

And at the back of the room -~ (I now invite her to come and join her
colleagues up front) ~- Elizabeth Martinez-Smith, who is the County
Librarian, Orange County Public Library.



At this time we're going to call on Dr. Annette Lewis Phinazee.
I'11 ask you to come to the table, Dr. Phinazee.

~ STATEMENT OF
ANNETTE LEWIS PHINAZEE
DEAN, SCHOOL OF LIBRARY SCIENCE
NORTH CAROLINA CENTRAL UNIVERSITY

DR. PHINAZEE: My name is Annette L., Phinazee. I am Dean of the
School of Library Science at North Carolina Central University in Durham.
I am immediate past chairperson of the Standing Committee on Library Educa-
tion of the American Library Association. And I served as chairperson of
the Council of Deans and Directors of the Association of American Library
Schools in 1977.

I have also served as Director of the African American Materials
Projezt since 1971.

I appreciate having the opportunity to make my.statement, which is
addressed to the status and needs for materials and resources and for per-
sonnel.

Conditions that I described when I testified before the National Com-
mission on Library and Information Sciences during the Southeast Regional
Hearing in Atlanta on March 7th, 1973 and before the Joint Oversight Hear-
ing on Federal Library Programs of the Subcommittee on Elementary, Second-
ary and Vocational Education, and the Subcommittee on Postsecondary Educa-
tion of the House of Representatives in Washington on April 7th, 1981, have
not changed very much.

In fact, economic conditions and the national mood have made some
situations worse. The economic situation has adversely affected the pro-
duction and acquisition of materials and recent figures from the American
Library Association indicate that the number of Black librarians is lower
than it was in 1974-'75.

Progress has been made towards recording and preserving works in the
major Black collections, such as those at the Schomburg Center, at Howard,
Fisk, and Atlanta Universities, and at Tuskegee Institute.

Other institutions such as Yale University and the University of
Massachusetts have acquired major holdings and/or made them available in
recent years. These achievements have been accomplished to a great extent
because of grants from the National Endowment for the Humanities and from
the Ford Foundation.



On the other hand, African American materials are still lacking in
certain subject areas and unavailable in others. The number of writers of
original works continues to be small, and dissemination of their products
is limited by publishers and by selectors. Library budget constraints are
greater in 198] than they were in 1973.

The problem of implementing a comprehensive system for the biblio-
graphic control of Black materials still exists. Title II-B funding for a
six-state African American Materials Project was discontinued before all
known repositories had been explored. Implementation funds were never
acquired for a national plan that was developed with a Title II-B grant to
Florida A and M University. I do not know of any comprehensive national
bibliographic system that has an effective sub-system for African American
materials. NCLIS should take the initiative in implementing long-term
plans with other federal agencies and with the private sector to provide
the funds needed to complete and to continue this work. ‘

In addition to inadequate physicel access to these ethnic materials,
there is the possibility that Black people, with their large proportion of
economically disadvantaged persons, will be denied services because of fees
charged for other data base services.

Some of you may have seen the morning paper report of lack of access
due to the fact that librarians have been taken out of so many of the 1i-
braries. Even the little children are not having the guidance that they
need because of lack of funds right here i this county. NCLIS should mon-
itor this situation carefully to be sure that the basic rights of equal ac—
cess to information are preserved.

NCLIS should also recognize the relationship of outreach and chil-
dren's services to making information accessible. Both of these are impor—
tant access points for Black Americans because of conditions in their homes
and because of their educational disadvantages. Most of services were ini-
tiated by LSCA and ESEA funds. Local anthorities should be urged to put
such services into their regular budgets.

The Early Childhood Library Specialist Program at North Carolina Cen-
tral University has pioneered in studying services to preschool children
and their parents. I can attest to the immediate and long-term benefits
that such programs provide to minority persons who lack the skills and who
do not have adequate learning materials in their homes.

Public and school librarians need support to get the funds needed to
continue these programs. History shows that block grants will not provide
an equal share for libraries. If Congress adopts this procedure, then
NCLIS should help to develop effective local strategies.
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[ )
- x.



51

As a library educator, I continue to be concerned about the very
small number of minority persons who are librarians. Black librarians con
stitute the largest minority group, but they still constitute only 5.8 per
cent of the librarians in the United States. This number has decreased
since 1974-'75, although employment requests continue to be received. In
my small school, over 1,500 job notices have been received during the past
two years, but only 38 of our 54 graduates are Black. The U.S. Bureau of
Labor Statistics Job Market Analysis predicted that the demand for minorit;
groups and community outreach librarians will be strong through 1985.

NCLIS should spearhead a serious effort to recruit, educate and plac
minority librarians. Any good librarian may be able to provide satisfacto
ry service, but it is desirablc tc have a proportionate number of minority
librarians to relate to minority citizens and to interpret materials to
others.

Title II-B fellowship funds have made a2 significant contribution
toward providing minority librarians to meet national needs. Statistics
compiled by Marva DeLoach for her dissertation at the University of Pitts—
burgh revealed that even the largest universities have relied upon Title
II-B funds to provide aid to minority students.

At the North Carolina Central University Library School 95 percent o
all of the graduate students must either receive financial aid or work.
Many of the students work to supplement fellowships that are less than
those provided by Title II-B funds. Vernon Jordan, Executive Director of
the National Urban League, has noted that this is a national condition tha
must receive fin.cial support if minority persons are to be recruited and
complete their graduate education.

It would be a mistake for the Congress to relegate the responsibilit
for providing financial assistance at the graduate level to state or local
authorities. In my school in North Carolina, for instance, the state pro-
vides funds for white students, but not for Blacks, in order to foster in-
tegration. The production of Black librarians might increase if such allo
cations were dispensed upon a basis of concern for the number of Black
graduates who are produced, rather than the number of students who are
enrolled. Another example is the state of Michigan, which has been gener-
ous in providing fellowships to Black students, but which now needs federa
aid itself for its own survival. A

The records show that a significant number of the library profes-—
sion's current non-Black, as well as Black leaders, had an opportunity to
receive their pre-service and advanced education with Title II-B funds.
Such funds are also important in the continuing education of practicing
librarians who need to be re-educated to take advantage of the new technol
ogy and to provide the increasing variety of services being requested in
this informatioun age.

6
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History shows that minority persons have not been able to gain equal
access to infcrmation, and most likely will not be able to do so in the
foreseeable future without assistance at the federal level. Please urge
NCLIS to advocate an effective bibliographic system for African American
Materials and continued support of Title II-B.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Dr. Phinazee.

Since time is of essence, I would like to ask the members of the Task
Force and the Commission if they would just limit themselves to oneé ques-—
tion.

Now, I wonder if anybody has a question for Dr. Phinazee?

Well, there are no questions. Evidently you were very clear in your
articulation of needs.

MR. COHEN: Annette, just one thing: On that sentence on page 3 down
on the bottom, I don't follow your statistics. It says “"In my small
school, over 1,500 jobs have been received during the past two years, but
only 38 of 54 are Black.” I don't know what you mean.

DR. PHINAZEE: I had 54 graduates from my school in two years.

MR. COHEN: Yes.

DR. PHINAZEE: And 38 of those 54 were Black.

MR. COHEN: 1 see.

DR. PHINAZEE: T have some other students, white and other students.

MR. COHEN: Yes. I see.

DR. PHINAZEE: Even in my school.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much.

The second speaker is Mr. William W. Wan of the Texas Woman's Univer-—
sity.

,.*
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STATEMENT OF
WILLIAM WAN
TEXAS WOMAN'S UNIVERSITY

MR. WAN: My name is William Wan., I'm a practicing librarian. I'm
coordinator of acquisitions at the Texas Woman's University in Denton,
Texas. I'm also president of the Southwest Chapter of the Chinese-American
Librarian's Association and Secretary to the Chinese-American Librarian's
Association.

Thank you, Mr. President, and the panel, for giving me this opportu-
nity to speak something on behalf of the Asiarn-American minority students
in colleges and universities in the state of Texas, as well as others in
this country.

The number of Asian Americans in Texas is not very significant. It
is the minority of the minorities. 1In the 1970 census it showed a total of
some 16,000 Chinese and Japanese Texans among ll1 million Texans. It is not
even auite half of one percent of the total population; whereas tae Blacks
compose some twelve—-and-a~half percent, and the Mexican Americans compose
around 20 percent of the total population.

With the increase of immigration in recent years, the 1980 census
should be showing a larger percentage increase and greater weight of Asian
Americans in the total population in Texas.

Although the Asian Americans do not bear a very heavy weight in the
population figures in general, the Asian Americans are very visible on col-
lege campuses in Texas as well as in other states. The Coordinating Board
of Texas College 3nd University System reported a total of some 5,000 Asian
students —— not including aliens, I have to emphasize here —- in fiscal
year 1980.!1

The total student population in Texas public senior and junior col-
. leges registered a total of more than half a million students. The Asian
group thus comprised some one percent of the student population.

As is generally known, the Asian American groups are recent immi-
grants -- not many of them are second or third-generation Americans.

lstatistical Supplement of the Annual Report of the Coordinating Board,
Texas College and University System for Fiscal Year 1980. p. 15.
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There is a definite need for ethnic materlal to satisfy thelr cultural and
emotional needs. We cannot deny this group of some 5,000 students in the
state of Texas adequate special library services.

No survey has been made as to the exact needs of these students.?
llowever, from information gathered at various institutions by me, we can
sece a dire need for cultural materials by the Aslan American students.

Most campuses have student-run so—called libraries with a collection of
scores to several hundred copies of books and some subscriptions to Asian
American newspapers and magazines. All of them are recreation type reading
materials in Asian languages. Funding of these so-called libraries is 'by
the students themselves. They seldom receive any support from the
university or from the libraries.

Sometimes they arrange to have film shows on ethnic materials by
renting from commercial sources or foreign embassies.

The general attitude of the administration in colleges and universi-
ties on most campuses is that these Asian Americans are “foreign” students
-— I have to emphasize the word "foreign" —- thus absolving the libraries
from the resonsibility to take care of this group of Asian Americans.

A good case in point is the Asian collection at the University of
Houston Main Campus where the Chinese Students' Club donated some 600
titles of ethnic materials to the library some three years ago. The
authority of the library was gracious enough to accept the donation and
incorporate it into the collection and even employed a half-time person to
catalog and organize the materials.

However, because of financial restraints or some other reasons it 1is
no longer possible for them to specially maintain this collection and keep
it up to date.

Now, compared with Asian minorities, the Blacks have been more vocal
in making their special needs known to the authority. For example, the
University of Texas at Arlington Library set up a Minorities Cultures
Collection after strong representation from the student body —— the Black
student body -- at the campus some years ago.

This is an exception, rather than the rule, of university authority
to respond to the needs of the minority students.

2aprticles on needs of library services for Asian American in general have
appeared in various issues of the Journal of Library and Information
Science

.’: ”1
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Collections of Asian materials do exist on various ecampuses where
there are programs on Aslfan studies. The largest in Texas is the one on
the campus of the University of Texas at Austin. Tt has some 12,000 vol-
umes of Chinese, 30,000 volumes of Japanese, 27,000 volumes of Hindi,
Sanskrit, and other related materlals, and 50,000 volumes of South Asian
language materials. It was established in 1950's and is based on two de-
partment library collections. '

The purpose of this collection, as stated in the policy of that
library is "to support teaching and research through the doctoral level for
East gnd South Asian studies and to provide information to the general pub-
lic."”

Basically the academic program and research interests dictate and
gulde the growth of thie colilection on the university campus, which may not
be in conformity of the interests and needs of Asian American students on
that campus.

Now, even an established collection like that one on the UT campus
also suffers from a lack of adequate funding. In the area of Chinese mate-
rial the librarian reported that -- I quote: "To make up for the tight
budget the collection has established book exchange programs with the
National Library of Peking and the National Palace Museum of Taiwan. "4

The danger of depending on the so-called “exchange program” to
acquire ethnic materials is that the library has no control over whatever
it receives. Most libraries in this country do receive propaganda material
from Asian and other Arab governments and agencies as exchanges. The more
familiar ones like "Free China,” "Central Daily News,” "Look Japan,"
“Asharg-al-awsat” are freely distributed on a so-called "exchange basis.’
These materials are generally the only source of current information avail-
able in libraries for Asian American patrons if these materials are ever to
be put on the library shelves at all. Important Asian American publica-
tions like "Amerasia,"” "East-West,” "Hsintu," are often not obtainable in
Texas libraries and in most of the libraries in this country.

3Kevin Lin, Asian Collection, speech delivered at the annual meeting of
Southwest Chapter, Chinese American Librarians Association in Dallas, TX,
April 18, 1980.
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The Taxan Councll of Unfversity Librarlans reported some 646 profes—
alonal tibrarfans iu 47 public and private colleges and universities in
1978 and '79. And there are 727 professlonal librarians in public librar-
les In Texas, making a total of some 1,373 profesional librarian8.5,6'

According to a survey conducted by me in 1979, there are some 34
Chinese Ameriecan llbrarians working in Texas, composing 2.4 percent of the
Texas librarians, which commands a considerably higher percentage compared
to the compositlon of the total populatlon. The Chinese librarians are
most ly employed In academlc institutions with lower or middle management
level jobs.

The number of Asian Amerlc.n professionals alone seems toO be adequate
in serving the number of Asian American minorities. We have 2.4 percent
Asilan Americaus among the professionals, but they haven't been able to make
any lmpact on the collection development or the directlon of the collection
to serve the needs of Asian American students.

So the crux of the problem, then, Mr. Chairman, is for the librarians
who are in the power or in the decision-making position to be aware of the
situation ¢f insufficient resources for Asian Americans and finding solu-
tions to address 1it.

I submit to the Commission the following suggestions to solve the
problems discussed above:

(1) A study should be made to determine the exact needs of Asian
American students on college and university campuses in the United States.
The study should be made by the Commission or through its appointed agent.

(2) Recommendation should be made by the Commission to earmark .
eral funds for the establishment of a core collection of minority ma: -viadls
on campuses with such needs. Annually, the federal government is providing
funds through various legislation to libraries to purchase material. For
example, Title II-A of the Higher Education Act of 1965 provided funds for
this purpose, but without specifying the kind of material to be purchased.
It should be deemed appropriate for the Commission to recommend legislation
to allocate such funding to be used for the purchase of ethnic materials
for the benefit of minority students, in proportion at least to the number
of these students enrolled on such campuses.

STexas Academic Library Statistics, 1978-79.

6Texas Public Library Statistics for 1979.
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[t's about tlme that we are to face this problem of lnsutticlent
Iibracy resources for minority students In higher education. The minority
students themselves and forelgn government agencles should not be the ones
to provide for thin speclal library service to our Asian Amerlean students,

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very mucli, Mr. Wan.

I wonder if the panel has one question for Mr. Wan. ['m Limiting It
to just one question,

DR. CHANG: Mr. Chalrman?
MR. JOSEY: Yes.

DR. CHANG: 1n the Interest of time —-- aund I promise it will be a
very brief comment -— I do share very much the concern expressed by Mr.,
Wan that there is a need to have a needs assessment study for the Asian
American. It's right that no needs assessment study has ever been done in
this country for the Asian American.

So in view of that, the national body, the National Commission should
be very much concerned in that. So I'd like to go on the record here to
appreciate the support from our Chairman, Mr. Benton, and Executive Direc—
tor Bearman, because that support —— we are doing a needs assessment study
for Asian Americans. But unfortunately, due to the limited scope of the
study, it is only confined to the public library system and librarians. We
hope in the future we will be able to include the academic library system.

I also would like to take the opportunity to thank you for the sup-
port of the —- obviously from the Task Force and the wonder ful NCLIS staff,
particularly Ruby. She's sitting there. She's the one —- yes -—— that gets
all the things going. So I'd just '‘le to let you know that the Commission
is very much concerned with the = . of the Asian American users.

We hope the study will be cowpleted sometime this fall. At that
time I'11 make sure a copy of the report will be sent to you. Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Dr. Chang, and Mr. Wan.

In deference to the Chairman, we would like to have him ask a ques—
tion or comment.,

MR. BENTON: I just wanted to make just one very brief comment and
then ask a question.
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1 - {n tact, right after the Whlte Houne Counterence =-— went on a
tour ot the branch librartes tn Chicago. As you perhaps remewber, Pogpy
sullfvan unti! very recently was the head of the brauch public Hbraries of
Chicago,

And I remember capecially visiting one of the branch libraries In
Chinatown and seeing some of the elderly Chinese patrons of that branch
library who did not speak any English, recading the Chinece newspapers and
other periodicals and materfals. And it really scemed to me that that was
the community library serving at itg most basic, because otherwise these
people were really cut off from the outside world, and this was rcally per-—
forming a fundamental service, which if they did not have thosc materials
fn that branch library, it would be very difficult. T mean they would be
lacking the connection with the rest of the world.

So 1 was very impressed with that particular scrvice of the branch
library in Chinatown. And that sticks in my mind as being very basic.

Now, the question I have for you is this: I don't know whether this
is still going on, but for many months approximately 15,000 immigrants from
Southeast Asia and Vietnam in particular were coming into this country.
Many of these immigrants, I'm sure, did not speak Fnglish.

That means we've had several hundred thousand immigrants from South-
east Asia and Vietnam in particular, and I'm just wondering what attention
is being given to, or how are the needs of these new arrivals from South-
east Asia being met through the libraries? What thoughts do you have about
this that we might address? Because this again is a very basic problem
that I don't think is being given much attention.

MR. WAN: Yes. It's generally been estimated there's about 60,000
Southeast Asian refugees in the state of Texas, mostly concentrated in the
coastal area around Houston and in Dallas.

MR. BENTON: Yes. The struggle with the shrimps and the fishing and
50 On.

MR. WAN: And they are real desperate as to even dare to meet the
challenge of the Ku Klux Klan, even in direct confrontation with them,
because they have to make a living. They are not afraid of the Ku Klux
Klan or those who come in their way, because they're in a free enterprise
system and they want to, you know, to prove themselves to be good
Americans.

MR. BENTON: Right.
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MIC, WAN:  And thelr needo bnopencral 1odon't believe hive been well
Lalken care of an tar as Librartes are concerneds  Onomany ol the eompaies
there are Vietnamese refugecs oo recent hamlgrants. They are tryla too et
a deprec or get nome educatlon in order to po ahead Inoa tree noclety,

And they are, as 1 osatd, gencrally regarded an torelpn student:s,
They are no lonper torelypn, unless America I prepaved to deport them nowe
day and send them back to Vietname  And they arce herveo  They are pant oof
nti. And we have to do something for them. And that's why there's a need.

Now, the public libraries —- they have something.  But thelr atten-
tion has been mostly to Mexican Americans because Texas has a large popula-
tlon of Mexican Americans. And they are going fu the ripght dlrectlon. But
there's still a need to help these Asian Americans. And many of them are
ethnie Chinese, so they do read the Chinesc lanpuage.

Recently in the city of Houston they have started three Chinese laun
guage papers.  Aud two of them are published by recent Vietnamese bmal-
grants. So there 1s a dire need for language materials. And how are we
golug to meet thelr nceds as librarians? That's the question 1I'd like to
pose to everyone here. Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you.

Okay. We will defer to Ms. Wu. And this is the last question,
because of time.

MS. WU: Mr. Benton's question reminds me that I was going to ask you
1f there is any leadership that comes from the Texas State Library Agency
which would help to provide the services and serve the needs of thesc new
immligrants?

MR. WAN: Not that I'm aware of, that they have any specific program
directed to them. They may have something being planned which I am not
aware of.

MS. WU: Because under the new Refugee Act, there's a lot of money, a
big appropriation to assist the Indochinese refugee, as well as the refugee

from other countries.

MR. WAN: Yes. I can investigate. 1I'll look into that and see what
the situation is.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you very much.

And our next speaker is Ms. Cynthia Jenkins from the Queensborough
Public Library, Queens County, New York.

(A
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STATEMENT OF
CYNTHIA JENKINS
QUEENSBOROUGH PUBLIC LIBRARY, NEW YORK

MS. JENKINS: WMy name is Cynthia Jenkins. And I am the branch
librarian of the Rochdale Branch Library of the Queensborough Public
Library system. I am one of the founders of the New York Black Librarians'
Caucus, and I am a recently elected member of the Council of the American
Library Association. -

Mr. Chairman, I am delighted to have this opportunity to appear
before the National Commission on Libraries and Information Science Task
Force on Cultural Minorities. As a branch librarian in one of the largest
cities in america, I would like to say that the inmer city, whether it is
New York City, Chicago, Los Angeles, Baltimore, or yes, even here in San
Francisco, the Black urban poor find themselves daily surrounded by educa-
tional, political and social imsitutions that have very little, if any,
relevance to their problems, their needs and thei: lifestyles.

To the inner city resident, the library has just been one more insti-
tution whose purpose and rationale is both meaningless and unknown and
whose services as a consequence have been directed to a very well—-educated
book~oriented, middle-class and upper—class elite. The library informaticn
imbalance which exists in the ghetto is perhaps more evident than the one
which exists in the larger culture for Black people.

But both are nevertheless jarring examples of professional negligence
and white indifference.

0f course, since the late 1960's and the early 1° some large
urban library systems have begun to respend to the n=c. © the Black urban
poor. However, this response has come about primarily because of one
thing: federal funds. You and I know that Reaganomics is now cutting off
federal funds. And with this cut—-off of federal funds, you and I know that
the large library systems and the large library urban institutions will cut
off library and information services to the Black urban poor.

My desire to appear before you thi ening is to ask you, as the
National Comission on Libraries and Infc .ion Sclilerce in this country to
make it clear to libraries all across the country tuat when the federal
funds 0, tnat library and information services ip the ghetto must not go;
because puor people seem to have very little political power to influence
the needed change in their communitiee, it appeare as though library insti-
tutions, like other institutions in our society. will wish to treat these
people differently or ignore them altogether.

o
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I would like to remind the Commission that it has a solemn duty to
put forth a message to the libraries of this country in your report that is
due in June of 1982. And that is to remind the library administrators in
the inner cities that their urban populations are becoming increasingly
Black, and that they must begin to respon: to these populations in the
urban centers, for it is this new population that is increasingly taking
over the city that wili be the population to support the large urban
libraries in our cities in the future, or there will be no support for
urban libraries.

As a Democratic leader in Queens county, I am personally familiar
with the political process. And I know that the Commission has outstand-
ing, sophisticated people who are also knowledgeable about the political
process. And you know that unless the people that are living in a juris—
diction do not support an institution that is mainly supported on tax
dollars, and unless the people who live in a jurisdiction are not served by
that institution that is mainly supported by tax dollars, then you and I
know that this institution will die.

We must not let the public library die in the urban centers of
America. The public library is needed more than ever to bring information,
not only to those who are informationally deprived or the information-poor,
but also to bring information to those who are informationally advantaged,
and the information-rich for this is important to a democratic society, for
a well-informed societv will ensure a continund democratic society.

The outreach services that began in the 60's that are unfortunately
still experiments in the 1980's should now become part and parcel of the
ongoing library information services of public library systems in this
country. While we weicome the federal aid that initiated these programs in
the '60's and continue them until this day, we must begin to be certain
that these programs are part of the ongoing prograus of library services,
so that when federal funds are cut off these programs are not eliminated.

Black people have been deprived of information in their communities
for too long. Lack of information cannot help but contribute to feelings
of powerlessness, and certainly does nothing to prevent the growing use of
violence as a logical and ready response.

I am certain that the members of the Commission's Cultural Minority

“orce, the members of the Commission, and the members of the American
“twv 7 Assoclation do not want to see any more use of violence in our
cowrsty, for toe auch violence has spawned the resurgence of the Ku Klux
1z and otlher violeunt groups that will create another holocaust.
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We welcome the community information referral program that was
started by Clara Jones and others across the country, for the community
information programs provided survival info.mation for those in the inner
cities.

In some communities, the community information referral programs will
fold up because of the cut—off of federal funds. Therefore, we must be
certain that their survival information, which is so important to Black and
poor communities in our nation, should not be eliminated.

Tharefore, once again I call upon you to be certain that the message
is made loud and clear to those who administer and control our public
libraries that this should not happen.

I am also concerned about the selling of information in libraries.
0f course, this is known as computerized reference services in some
quarters. And for those who do not have the money to pay for computerized
literature searches, they are doomed to continue to be information-poor.

We must provide a mechanism for these people to have access to compu-—
terized information, just as we meke a way for the poor and disinherited to
have access to the public schools and public education here in America. I
equate free public library service with free public education. Both are
essential. And I call upon the National Commission's Task Force and the
Commission itself to be certain that the public library remain a free pub-
lic educational agency for all the people of our country.

I would like to thank you for giving me this opportunity to appear
before you. I would like to also thank the National Commission on Librar-
jes and Information Science for appointing the Task Force on Cultural
Minorities; for in many years that the Coumission has been established, it
has been my opinion that the Commission has been more concerned about net-
works than concerned about people —— than concerned about information to
people.

The appointment of the Task Force and these hearings, to me, serve as
a first step to eliminating the imbalance that the Commission has had in

terms of focusing almost exclusively on networks and not being concerned
about people.

I look forward to reading the Task Force on Cultural Minorities'
report after it has been produced in June of 1982.

Once again, I thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Ms. Jenkins.
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One question of Ms. Jenkins?
I think you've been very clear and articulate.
MR. BENTON: Mr. Chalrman, just one quick comment, not a question.
MR. JOSEY: Just a comment. One comment.

MR. BENTON: I am delighted that you're enthusiastic about Clara
Jones' program in Detroit. As you, I'm sure are aware, she is a member of
our Commission, and in no small part because of that, we have established a
Community Information Referral Task Force, which you're probably aware of,
In addition to this one. That Task Force is in full swing and trying to
define and pioneer the articulation of the best experience in community in-
formation referral outreach, so that that is another dimension of our Com-
mission, one of our four major task forces, of which this is one; and the
Community Information Referral Task Force is another.

So that carries on further your points about service to people, as
opposed to —-— or in contrast with the previous emphases.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you very much. Our next speaker is
Mr. Richard Chabran, the librarian of the Chicano Studies Research Center,
University of Califormia. Mr. Richard Chabran?

I guess he hasn't arrived yet, so we now move to Mr. William Miles,
the Assistant Deputy -- oh, I'm sorry I overlooked Mr. Ayala.

We'll have Mr. John L. Ayala, Asssistant Professor and librarian of
the Learning Resources Division in Long Beach City College. I'm sorry,
John.

STATEMENT OF
JOHN AYALA
LONG BEACH CITY COLLEGE

MR. AYALA: Thank you, E.J.

My name 1s John Ayala. I'm Assistant Professor, Long Beach City
College. I'm in charge of the Pacific Coast Campus Library of Long Beach
City College. 1've been a professor-librarian there for ten years.

My campus is an inner city campus. The major minority groups of that

inner city campus are the Hispanics, Blacks and Asians. So I have quite a
broad background in serving those groups.

My~
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I1'd like to thank the Cultural Minority Task Force for asking me to
make comments here tonight. I think what I have to say is a very simple
comment, or very simple comments.

My background specifically, when it comes to serving the Hispanics,
is that I have been a member of the Advisory Board for Library Science for
the California State University at Fullerton for the Mexican American Li-
brary Science Program; I was chairman of the committee to recruit Mexican
American librarians; vice-chairman of the Chicano Task Force of the Ameri-
c.n Library Association; and I'm a past president of Reforma. That's the
national association of Spanish speaking librarians. And I'm also a
founding member of Reforma. My name is on the incorporation papers.

I've also been a member of various California Library Association
committees and the Council, and also a member of various committees and
advisory boards for the American Library Association. So I just wanted to
establish my credentials so you'll know where I'm coming from.

I also have a second master's degree in public administration. So I
have some background in what I'm going to speak about,

I think you're all aware of the great explosion of Hispanic popula-
tion across the country, and that's nc. just the Mexican Americans in the
southwest, but also the Cubans in the southeast and the Puerto Ricans also
in the southeast and the northeast, and throughout the midwest the great
mix of Latin population.

The Census itself has said that we now comprise officially some 15
million Hispanics throughout the nation. And that's without counting the 3
million Puerto Ricans in the commonwealth of Puerto Rico which is also part
of the United States right now. So that brings it up to about 18 million.

And then when you get down to the illegal population of Latinos ~=
not only Mexican Americans, but also people from Central America and South
America here illegally —- they are estimated to be some 2 million.

So you have officially 15 million of us, and unofficially, somewhere
around 20 million of us. So whatever you want to take, it's fine with me.
But you have to service those 20 million people somewhere along the line.

As of now we comprise about one percent of the library population
when it comes to librarians. That's in the Hispanic population. We have
had several programs to address that need, the several programs being the
Mexican American Library Science Program at Cal State, Fullerton where I
was an advisor and also a professor in the program; and also the GLISA
Program; that's a graduate library program at Arizona where Dr. Trejo, Dr.
Arnulfo Trejo was the director of that program.
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Now, those two programs between them turned out somewhere around 100
librarians. But as you know, federal funding has been terminated in that
areca. So we're no longer turning those out. We're turning out, here and
there, a few Hispanic librarians under fellowships and scholarships, but
not —- nothing to the degree that was done before.

I think the need is there, especially when you take a look again at
our population. We have to turn out more Hispanic librarians. We need
people who are cognizant of the needs of the Hispanics, who were born and
brought up in this country, and who have the background and the language,
who are bilingual, who can serve our population; and again, our exploding
population.

What I'm recommending that the Commission do, the Task Force do, is
that one, they recommend to the Government that programs like GLISA be
refunded or re-established and that they carry on with some continuity,
that they don't end after one or two or three, or whatever, four years;
that these programs continue and that other programs be established in
other parts of the country.

The GLISA program served Hispanics. In other words, they brought
people from all over the country from different ethnic groups within the
Hispanics, they brought people who were Latins from Colombia and who were
living in the United States, Latins from Cuba who wére living in the United
States, and Mexican Americans. It was a mixed program. But the bulk of
the members of that program were Mexican Americans, simply because it was
established in the southwest.

What I'm saying is that we should have a program like GLISA serving
Mexican Americans, and maybe a program in the southeast serving Cubans, and
another one in the northeast serving the Puerto Ricans, because those are
the major groups, but not to forget our other Latin American brethren. But
there has to be some continuity, and there has to be some way of estab-
lishing a program that will serve all of us, and not Just segments of us.

I think, too, we of Reforma —— and I'm not speaking for Reforma
officially - we of Reforma have our commitment, and we're working to get
scholarships out of states and other organizations to produce more Hispanic
librarians. And I think we have to do our part, too, but we believe that
the government, the federal government, which has been such a great help in
getting more Hispanic librarians for us, can also do that. And we believe
that the Commission has that influence, and we are thankful that the Task
Force is willing to listen to that.

I want one other thing. Since I have a master's in public adminis-
tration, one of the things that I've seen being a professional, is that I
rose to a certain level and I stayed there. But now that I've attained my
second master's in public administration, I see that I'm starting to move
again professionally.
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What I see is there has to be some —— besides just producing MLS's,
Hispanic MLS's, we have to have some continuing education programs for the
Hispanic librarians that gpecifically meet their needs and specifically
meeting the needs of the Hispanic community —=— some kind of middle manage-
ment training that would be on going —— not necessarily another degree pro-
gram, as 1 did on my own, but something that would give them a certificate
that would say, ' These people have studied and are cognizant of middle man-
agement techniques and are ready to serve the Hispanic population at this
level.”

This would give them some recognition and make them more employable
and more promotable. It's very simple.

But again, this has to be done, not just in one spot in the country,
it has to be done all over the country. And it has to be done so it will
serve all the various groups within the Hispanic population, within the
Hispanic professional population.

I think those are the bulk of my remarks. Again, I1'd like to thank
the Commission for listening.

I have one other thing that's close to my heart, because my wife is
in information and referral here in the state of California. And I've seen
information and referral programs that I think are commendable. But I find
that most information and referral programs are geared to the English
speaking.

And I live in an area in southern California where the major ethnic
groups are Hispanic and Asian, and "Hispanic” meaning that they speak Span-
ish. And 50 when they want some information and referral, they aren't able
to get it, because the information and referral is not multi-cultural, it's
not multi-lingual. I believe it should be. I don't believe in mono-lin-
gual, because it's not a mono-lingual country.

I grew up in an Asian neighborhood. I have an advantage of being
able to relate to Asians. And I work very well with them. And I see that
the Asians have the t£ame problem as the Hispanics have, especially the
Vietnamese; that when they want information, information and referral, they
can't get it. There's no way. They have to take somebody with them, or
they have to have somebody call for them to get the information on the
phone. And there's always something lost in translation.

And 50 I would like to recommend that the Commission do something
about that to make sure or to advise or whatever that these information and
referral services be made multi-cultural and multi-lingual, that they serv-
jce the true population of the country, rather than what it is supposedly
“hought that the population is.

Y
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In other words, most people seem to think that once you're here you
should learn to speak English. But a lot of people don't have that oppor-
tunity, and many of those people, as in my family, will never speak Eng-
lish, because they live in communities that are only mono-lingual. They
live within a Hispanic community wherc there's only one language spoken.
They don't need to go out in the greater world where English is spoken.

And I > that again with the Asian communities, especially where I
was brought up and where I'm living now.

Thank you very much.
MR. JOSEY: Thank you, John.

We will have to forego our questions because I have about eleven more
people who are scheduled to speak. And in order to get through this —-- you
know, we're scheduled to get out of this room by 10:00. But I doubt that
we can. I'm sorry we cannot engage the speakers in a dialogue, especially
if they have been as provocative as John Ayala and the others have been.

So we will have to now forego our questions.

I have to ask the forthcoming speakers if they would sort of keep
their remarks to no longer than five minutes. And of course, if you would
leave your prepared remarks with Ruby Woods—Robinson before you leave.

Our next speaker is Mr. Richard Chabran, if he has arrived.

If not, we'll go on to Mr. William Miles from the Buffalo and Erie
County Public Library.

MR. BENTON: Just while he's coming up, the Community Information
Referral Task Force is considering the multi-lingual aspect Tony just men-
tioned, so that there is some focus on this multi-lingual dimension by our
Task Force.

STATEMENT OF
WILLIAM MILES
BUFFALO AND ERIE COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY

MR. MILES: I'm sorry that I don't have more time, because I do have
more than five minutes of conversation. But I'll try to be as brief as
possible. But I hope I come within five minutes.

MR. JOSEY: Have a seat, because we are recording.

MR. MILES: Okay. This ie really not my style. I hate to sit down.
I like to stand up. But I will, for you.

s Ve
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Mr. Chalrman and members of the Task Force on Cultural Minorlties, my
name s BLll Miles, Asslstant Deputy birector with the Buffalo and Erle
County Public Library. I am pleased and happy to have this opportunity to
appear before this 1illustrious group.

I am quite concerned that we may be reaching a very decisive and
destructive time 1n the lives of all of us. It seems quite clear that a
treacherous and destructive theme is being outlined for Blacks and other
ethnic minorities in this country by the new leadership. The orchestration
has been put together, the conductors are in place, and the orchestra is
ceady to play; 20 percent cuts to public libraries, 25 percent cuts to
school libraries, cuts in LSCA, Title I, cuts in aid to education are
alrcady part of that theme.

All of the above surely requires a close and analytical observation
by all Black and other ethnic people. It is a treacherous theme, and Black
and poor folks who are concerned about their survival need to be quite con-
cerned here. These things will require close observation because they are
designed to trade progress for regression, to trade people~oriented pro-
grams for machine-readable programs. They are designed to reduce the num-
ber of Black and other ethnic minorities entering the profession. They are
designed to close down branch libraries and substitute absolutely nothing
in their place.

They are designed to create an information-less population. That
population that I'm referring to are the ethnic minorities and the urban
poor.

A professional obligation is being traded off for high energy and
high budgeted automation at the expense of ethnic people and the poor. The
struggle to create a society free of racism and prejudice is no longer im-
portant. Ethnic and poor are no longer important.

So for the sake of time, I will try to be very concise and very
brief. I'm going to try to create some concerns about personnel. After
attending the Black Caucus meeting last Saturday evening, one of my big
fears was confirme . The new faces in the audience were not as apparent as
I thought they should be. In the past five years, either the new faces are
not coming to ALA, or they just aren't in the profession.

I am positive that the profession, the people in the profession, are
not making all-out efforts to train, recruit or hold ethnic people in the
profession. In other words, the library schools aren't recruiting and
training; the public and academic and special libraries, I believe, are
very happy with it being that way because they don't have to hire.
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When a Black or other ethnic minorlity retires or moves on, there is
no one to replace him or her.

Now, to me this 1s quite racist and the equal employment opportunity
slogan is about as cqual as the German mark with the U.S. dollar.

Here's what I recommend: I recommend that the federal and state 1li-
brary agencies get on the ball and do a job on enforcing existing laws of
equal employment in public, private and academic libraries; that no library
system receiving anything from the federal or state agency can continue re-
ceiving such moneys unless a percentage of professional positions are
available, actively recruited, and filled by Blacks and other cthnic minor-—
fties.

At the present rate of regression, we will be back to a white profes-
sion in a decadc.

Further, library schools should be stripped of their accreditation if
they do not meet some minority recruitment obligations suggested by the ALA
Black Caucus or whomsoever there should be to suggest these. Okay.

My other concern has to do with money, materials and resources. When
all of us were receiving large LSCA allocations supposedly to create spe-
cial collections of material ~- some of us created those. Some of us did
not. Publishers were very happy to produce material.

The mood has changed. So have the publishers. So have the adminis-
strations of public, private, and academic libraries, and professional
associations. There nceds to be laws that will be enforced completely on
an academic and state and national level, specifically saying that moneys
earmarked for materials must be spent on a percentage basis to reflect
minority needs in particular areas.

Publishers should be put on notice that if they can't produce materi-
als to support ethnic obligations, that they will be disqualified from fed-
eral or state moneys in other areas.

Minorities cannot let branches be closed and other services be termi-
nated without some approved and some acceptable substitute, such as bookmo—
biles. They have to be put there for people to use. What is happening is
that people are closing down branches, and they are closing these places up
because they have low circulation, because they aren't viable.

All of us know that the urban branches have problems because of ne-
glect, that they have not been receiving the proper kinds of allocations to
begin with, that when it drops off they close with the excuse that they are
not producing. Well, they can't produce if they don't have the money.
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The sting is on! And every library adminsitrator from the state
level down, ftrom the nattonal level down, from the local level, should be
put on notice that when they are closing down facilities for the urban
poor, that something is going to be put back there, or they don't recelve
moneys from state aid and from other sources. This is an absolute necessl-—
ty, because poor people are being put Into one of the most treacherous
tricks imaginable.

Now, I'm trying to stay within my time limit, E.J. But there are
some othier things that ueced to be said.

Moneys, funding, which i1s crucial —-- there are only two dogs on the
pond, mouncy and politics. All of you on this illustrious committee realize
that. Corrgct, David? We all know this. .

when we have no money, we can't do anything about bringing new people
into the profession, we can't keep up our collections, and we can't meet
our total obligations.

I am saying —- and I strongly recommend to you —- that money, any
kind of source, should be looked at very clearly, and people should not be
able to attract money as they have in the past to do innovative programming
and come back like Irving Gaines and say, "Oh, this went down the tube.”

If they have the audacity to acmit this, and they have taken the money for
20 years, there should be some retribution made on the part of that library
system.

Wwhat I'm saying is that it's high time that minorities, poor folk
receive what they pay for without having to always end up getting the axe
in the back by some person that says, "I am a liberal (last year) to get
the money, and now I am a conservative (this year).”

What I am saying to you, ladies and gentlemen, money is the key to
our problem. My concern is perpetuating a good library structure, perpetu-
ating a good library structure with Black and other ethnic minorities par-
ticipating in it, without the excuse that we don't have the money, there-
fore we can't recruit, we can't program, we can't provide services, there-
fore that leaves you out.

It {s very simple. It is very conclusive. Everyone in here under-
stands it. We have to be more concerned about people programming and
people and professionals to perpetuate this library structure that we are
all a part of. If not, I'm sure CBS, NBC, AT and T, the United Press and
the Associated Press can do a much better job of telling our people what to
do, where to do it, and where to go.

ray
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I do not waut to uge too mach tlme, because T can talk for two nore

hourse 1 appreclate the time. But L am quite conceruned about us. And |1
am sure that you understand what 'm saying. And 1 really do appreclate
your time. Thank youw very much.

M. JOSEY:  Thank you, Mr. Miles.

{'lL now turn to Ms. Mirfam Crawford ftrowm the Temple Unlverslty
Library,

STATEMENT OF
MIRIAM CRAWFORD
TEMPLE UNIVERSITY

MS. CRAWFORD: Speaking as an individual librarian who is also a mem-
ber of the Council of the American Library Assoclation, I am pleased to
have the opportunity to commend the National Commission for the organiza-
tion of this Task Force.

I wish to urge the Task Force and NCLIS to concentrate a good portion
of their energies on increased support for library service to minority
groups.

I have recently been doing research on the numbers of librarians who
provide service to minorities and on the number of minority librarians
themselves. One of the unfortunate signs of inequality in our system that
has been made clear to me in my research is the fact that of the four na-
tional minority groups or races recognized in U.S. Census report, only one
group 1s able to find employment in at least the same proportion as their
percentage in the total population.

The same pattern of under-representation of minorities exists among
librarians. Only Asian Americans have found positions as librarians beyond
their percentage in the general population. Black people, persons of His-
panic origin, and particularly Native Americans are not being provided with
library service by enough of the minority brothers and sisters who would be
most responsive to their needs.

These minorities have not been recruited nor found positions in the
library prc ossion in anything close to their proportion in the general
population. We do not yet have 1980 census figures available, but in 1970,
all of the non-white librarians in the United States comprised only eight
percent of all librarians in the country, while non-white library assist-
ants and attendants made up ten percent of that level of employee, indica-
tive of the higher rate of minority hiring at lower levels of employment.
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Minovity groups then constituted wore than 12 percent ol the populia-
tlon, by tar the largest proup being the Black population. By 1977 the
Buteau ol Labor Statistices says that the percentage of nou-white Iibheaviang
had Incireased to 9.8 percent.s This you will recall fu the per fod during
which federal repulatlons and aftirmative actlon attempts amony
profuessional proups were cxpected to stimulate the hiring of minority
cump loyces.

That small Increase In the recruftment and hirlng ot minority Librar='
fans s now reported to have leveled off, and may be dropping agaln as li-
brary budgets are curtailed, and the shopworn rule of "last hired, first
fired” takes its toll again of recently hired minoritices.’

Moreover, while we do not yet have exact Ceusus flgures for the end
oi this past decade, many sources tell us that the minority population has
increascd conslderably. 1t should also be noted that the Bureau of Labor
Statisties report ot the proportlon of non-white librarians does not apply
to all kinds of libraries.

For instance, a survey of the membership of the Special Libiavies
Assoclation in 1979 indicates that probably no more than 5.2 worcent of
those who work in special libraries come from a minority group.

What all of these figures point to is the need to restore the federal
programs that for a few years provided special support for the recruitment
and training of librarians from minority groups. While I would not deny
the contributions made by a few white librarians to library service to
minorities, unless the minority group members also see those of their own
group among the professionals attempting to provide library service, many
potertial patrons will not turn to the library for the varieties of assist-
ance that could be useful to them.

There have been small gains made in the size of the minority librar-
ian population. But to make any substantial impact on library service to

the non-white population -- and this is for the most part a population
whose information neceds are the most compelling, to enable them to raise
their standard of living -- then the numbers of minority librarians must be

greatly increased.

Without the restoration of federal funds for this purpose, there will
be no progress towards that goal.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much.

MS. CRAWFORD: 1I'd like to make just one comment. In presenting
this, I don't assume that many of the members of this Task Force and the
Commission don't know the facts. But I think it was important to read them
into the record.



MRL JOSEY s Thank you apaln.

Our next speaker bs Moo Jady Yung, the Phbracs e i the Astan Comma -
nity Library ot Oakland.
STATEMENT OF
JUDY YUNG
ASIAN COMMUNITY LIBRARY, OAKLAND PURLLC LIBRARY

MS. YUNG: Good evenlng. My name 1g Judy Yung. I'm the branch
librarian of the Asian Branch of the OQuklaud Public Library System. The
Aslan Branch Ltbrary was started in 1975 with a Federal Library Scervices
and Construction Act grant and has a collection of 30,000 titles in Aslan
languages. The library also specializes in English materials on Asian and
Asian American subjects. Prior to my work at the Asian Library I was the
head Librarfan of the Chinatown Branch Library fn San Francisco, and Asso-
clate Editor of East-West Chinese American Journal.

I welcome this opportunity to address the Task Force on Cultural
Minorities on the library needs of Asian Americans and hope that my input
will be of help in the formulation of a federal policy which will better
meet those needs. To expedite communication on this matter, I wish to com-
ment on each of the five broad areas as outlined in your news release of
March 12th.

Materials and resources: There are approximately two million Asians
living in the United States; yet, there are but a handfvl of public librar-
jes with adequate collections to meet their needs. The first surge of
Asian immigrants came in the 1850's with the arrival of the Chinese during
the California Cold Rush. They were soon followed by the Japanese, and
after World War II, by the Filipinos and Koreans, and of late, the Indo-
chinese. For many of these immigrants, there is a crying need for litera-
ture and information in their native languages and for English learning
materials, things they should be able to find in their public library, but
often do not. For their children and grandchildren born and raised in the
United States, there should be library materials on their cultural heritage
and on the history and literature of Asians in America, but there often are
none. Considering that three-fifths of the world's population speak and
read an Asian language, it is appalling to see that most public libraries
who have foreign language collections do not carry liter. “ure in Asian
languages.

Personnel: Ideally, bilingual/bicultural personnel should be avail-
able in libraries to serve the Asian clientele, but this is impossible at
this point because of the small number of Asians in the public libraries.
Most of the Asian libvarians can be found in the academic libraries only.

(&
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There is, therefore, a n:~d to recruit such needed personnel through
affirmative action program:. Libreri:s, especlially those in areas with
high concentracions of Asians, choul.' be euv_.ouraged, il not required, to
conduct workshops that would sensit!. : their stuff to the library needs of
Asian Americans and ¢« thase need: "ay be met.

Programs: Forewosr of imp .rtance in serving the Asian patron is a
relevant collection. Cther wi' ; includ~ an efficient information and re-
ferral service and an ..ctive .. ireach program. Cooperation with Asian com-
munlry agencies and tt. media v .1 help to keep a library's information and
reieral file up~to~dat . and the library's r=sources foremost in the mind of
the Asian community.

Other programs that I tave used in serving the Asian community
include bilingual stovv hours and «lass vicits, tutcorial services, book
lists, participation .. e mmun’ty events, programs of interest to the Asian
comnunity in the library, btookmobilJe stops in the community, an active
Friends of the Asian Libr ry, nd coustsnt prews releases of the library's
activities in the med’a.

Funding and needs: For lack of funds, lack of staff expertise, lack
of consciousness or lack i ccmmunity pressure, public iibraries have not
been successful in meet. s *the library needs of Asian Americans.

The Latin American “ibrary and the Aslan Branch Library in Oakland
were only made pos ible through the initiation of Oakland Public Library
and the financial support of the Federal Government. No other public 1i-
brary could afford to duplicate thesc twe llbrary services, especially in
light of today's budge* deficlts at the local levels. There is, therefore,
a need for the Federal Government io encourage such services by providing
funding and professional assistance.

I have always felt that libraries, despite all their good intentions,
will only vegin to sc.ve the Asian patron when the government requires it,
ur when the government does it for them. By the former, I mean enforceable
legislation or laws. By the latter, I mean that the government funds these
services or operates an acquisition and processing center that provides the
nceded materials and irzsources to all libraries designed to serve the Asian
patron.

Here 1 concluded my comments on how library services to the Asian
American community can be improved. If I can be of further assistance,
please don't hesitate to let me kuow. And you are all welcome to come and
visit the Asian Branch Library at Ninth and Broadway Streets in Oakland
Chinatown.
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I1'd also like to respond to Mr. Benton's question about Indochinese,
services to them in libraries. We do serve many of the Vietnamese, but
some Laotians and Cambodians, with not only literature in their own lan-
guage, which is now readily available from publishers in the United States,
but also intensive English as a Second Language materials in terms of bhooks
and cassettes that are available also through a number of publishers local-
ly.

And the Department of Education as well as the Center for Applied
Linguistics have made available many useful sources and iists and bibliog-—
raphies for libraries to use. However, I've been unsuccessful in finding
any Federal funds to help hire staff to continue buying more materials for
this increasing population among the Asians. Thank you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you very much, Ms. Yung.
Oour next speaker is Ms. Rhonda Abrams. Is Ms. Abrams here?

STATEMENT CF
RHONDA ABRAMS
ANTI-DEFAMATION LEAGUE OF 4'NAL B'RITH

MS. ABRAMS: Good evening. I'm Rhonda Abraws, the Regional Director
of the Anti-Defamation League.

I would first of all like to thank the Library Commission for provid-
ing me with this opportunity to speak before you today. I am not speaking
today as a librarian or as a: expert on literature, neither of which I am,
but as a representative of tne Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith.

As you may know, the ADL is a 68-year—old human rights organizution
formed to advance good will and mutual understanding among all Americans,
and to combat discrimination against Jews and other religious, racial and
ethnic groups.

We've come a long way from the days of "Look, Jane, look™ and "Run,
Sp.t, run.” That was the generation that h.d the image of the two-—ciild
famil', the two-car garage, with the blonde dog, the blonde parents, blonde
children and a generally blonde life.

For some years now, authors and publishers have begun to talk about
city kids, street kids, Black kids, and that's good--but it is only a
beginning. And that is, of course, why we are here today.

e
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This session, I was told its topic is: "How librarians seek ways to
address and satisfy the needs of minorities."”

Now, I hope I'm not out of place by questionirg the v.ry assumption
uuderlying that statement. Is it only to satisfy the needs of the minori-
ties that there should be in our books and other matcrials positive images
about minorities? Is it not the need, whether recognized or not, of the
general society that these positive images of minonrities be tramsmitted to
youn; . r and older readers?

Multi-cultural, cultural pluralism, cultural mosaic, whatever term
you will -- that is what our society is, and that is what our books should
reflect. This nation is a composite of people from scores of nations, eth-
nic, religious and racial groups. We no longer are as we were in those
days of "Run, Spot, run.” We no longer say "Forgef your heritage. Cut
yourself off from your roots.”

We say instead that all of ws will be richer if we all know and
rejoice in our separate traditions. And at the same time, let's try to
strengthen our common roots and mutual goals.

Looking over the description of the session, I was bothered by some-
thing els<¢. What do we mean by "minorities”? Do we mean only Blacks,
Chicanos, Native Americans, Hispanics? Does one's socio~economic orienta-
tion or color define one as a minority? For the Jew, it is an incredible
leap to be placed among the majority. And there are many other white eth-
nic groups who do not consider themselves, nor are they considered by soci-
ety, to be among the majority.

Studies have shown that attitudes of white and Third World children
towards themselves and towards each other improved after studying racial
heritage and culture. Another study found that children who read about
Black history were more conviiced that Blacks and whites were equal than
were those who had not read about Black history. These studies, by the
way, were compiled in an article by Patricia Campbell and Jan Wirtenberg.

Yf this is true for Black children and Black historw, then we would
aseume that the same would hold true for childrer studying and learning
abour other groups. It is for this reason that tune ADL has a program of
developing multi-ethnic materials, such as our newest film strip series.
That series Is entitled "The American Family,” and it consists of 12 film
strips about families and their ethnic traditions, including (to name but a
few): Polish, Greek, German, Puerto Rican, et cetera. I have given you
brochures about that film strip series and about other multi-ethnic kinds
of materials that we have available and that are available generally.

Y
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We are hoping to build positive feelings for all groups and an under-—
standiry of the commonality of the special problems of cach group. So it
1s not that we are all alike, but that there are common things that we
share and do, and that regardless of our differences, ie are all equally
deserving.

One of the things that we at the League have been concerned with are
the omissions and commissions regarding how Jews are treated in litera-
ture. Our contention, though, has never been that what one should say
about Jews or any other group is how terribly marvelous they are, but
rather, they should be presented realistically and accurately, rather than
in a stereotypical fashion. There are enough positive images to say about
each group to make really good books.

Tinally, I'd like to finish by addressing the subpject of coverage of
tie Folocaust in text and trade books. While in the past there was a pau-
city of materials, and of good waterials especially, we are pleased to say
that in the last five years there has been an outpouring of novels, mem=
oirs, narratives, serious scholarly studies, poetry, literary analysis, art
books, et ce-era, on or related to the Holocaust. Many are excellent.
Some, of course, are peor, inasmuch as they are exploitive of the Holocaust
theme. But we certainly trust the discretion of those choosing books to
know when a subject is being exploited or being handled maturely and accu-~
rately.

In terms of how and what to choose, we are delighted to say that in a
month 5t¢ 30 our new bibliography of selected and annotated materials will
be out Librarians will find this ¢f enormous help.

1'd like to chare with you something that was dore in the libraries
in West Hartford, Counecticut. During Holocaust Observance time, which
usuully occurs in April, the librarians created displays in the libraries
posting pictures and distributing lists of books on the subject that were
available at the library. The librarians also put on special programs,
film programs, poster exhibits, and other displays.

They made the library in that senre a center for information about
the Holocaust and a way to stimulate reacing and thinking about it., I my-
self, had experience with the public library in San Antonio, Texas, which
put on a Holocaust exhibit during the showing of the television show “Holo=-
czust,” and I was told by the librarians there that this was perhaps the
rost visited exhibit in the library's history.

In the meantime, please feel free to use the ADL as a source of
information and reference. You can contact me here in San Francisco, or
get in touch directly with Judith Muffs in our New York office, who is a
specialist in materials, both for the schools and for the libraries.

“6
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Please feel free to utilize our resources. Our offices are always ready to
help. Thank yon very much for your time and attention.

MR. JOSEY: All right. Thank you very much, Ms. Abrams.
Our next speaker is Dr. James Crayton of Pasadena City College

STATEMENT OF
JAMES CRAYTON
PASADENA CITY COLLEGE

DR. CRAYTON: I would like to share some literature that I brought
with the Committee.

Ladies and gentlemen, I am pleased to have this opportunity to speak
to you regarding library material needs and resources. For the past 16
years I have been serving as a librarian in practically all areas of
librarianship. During the '60's, resources were available to minority com=
murities as never before. I attempted to higulight this development in an
article, "A Case For Afro-American Library Collection" published in the
"Califorria Librarian,” January, 1976. I also emphasized the demise of
resources flowing to libraries for Afro-American material after the '60's.

For the '80's, as with other institutions, libraries are facing
ghortages of resources. This is a fact. What do we do with the limited
recources? This. as many individuals have addressed tonight, is the chal-
leuge of the '80's.

My concern today is to bring to the pan:l's attention the need to
contir e outreach programs and to become partners with other agencies.

Presently I am a supervisor for the Community Skills venter of the
Pasadena City Crllege. The Comrunity Skills Center is primarily focused on
providing vocational training prc rams and opportunities for iue under—
employed and the unemployed adult in a va.lety of jobs. The -mphasis is on
short-term skill training programs for entry level positions. e orened in
September, 1980.

The Skills Center currently serves over 3,000 students in 21 credit
and non-credit training programs, basic :%ills classes, and a high school
diploma program. The Center is & result of a unique trile rcal partnership
in community development. The facility is provided by the Pasadena Unified
District. The City of Pasadena made a $310,000 community development block
grant program to the college. And the college is charged with operating
the Center.
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An examinatlon of the ethnic data shows that the Center population 1is
nearly 85 percent minority, composed of 30 percent Ble .k, 30 percent lis-
panic, 25 percent Asian, and 15 percent Caucasian.

Many community college districts have implemented Skills Centers in
order to meet the needs of their citizens in the way of training. While
these efforts are to be acknowledged and encouraged, typically these
centers fail to provide learning experience in the use of libraries and its
value to a person in technical and vocational areas. Libraries must not
overlook the need to continue outreach programs t~— citizens who are not
able to get to libraries, not just because of physical disabilities, but
cultural ones as well.

In addition, librarians should not attempt to go it alome in the
'8)'s. They must, as we have done in Pasadena with the Skills Center, form
partnerships. An example can be cited as follows: While we do not have
library materials in the Skills Center, we may be able to provide space : .
maybe some technical assi<cance. Furthermore, such a partnership formed
with the Pasadena Public i'brary will have a captive audience. Therefore,
many of their branches may not be closed.

Schools cannot continvc to r~ ~ain libraries as we have already
heard tonight. Public livia i23 a:: .-aving trouble. And a partnership can
be and is a solution to our ux-s.uv problen of funding and other library
resources.

T4 o will not permit . o go into details as to how this partnership
or trila . agreement is working for the Pasadena City College. But I
would .ike¢ io ray, while the Board of Trustees would like to go it alone in
providing +.aining programs for its citizens, they recognize that ia the
'80's <’ ’‘u impossible due to shortage of funds and resources.

50 in your deliberations, I will ask the panel to not only look at
library involvement in just cooperating with other libraries, but forming
partnerships with other ‘agencies. In doing so, we will see the importance
of remembering the words of John Donne, “No man is an i:‘and entirely of
himself. Every man ls a piece of the continent, a part of the main.”

Thank you v -~ -uch.

MR. JOSEY: T ank you, Dr. Crayi-

Our r~xt speaker is Mr. Thomas Battle of Howard University.

e
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STATEMENT OF
THOMAS BATTLE
HOWARD UNIVERSITY

MR. BATTLE: I'm Thomas Battle of the Moorland-~Spingarn Research Cen-
ter at Howard University.

Intellectual freedom and censorship are important issues that educa~
tors, academicians and information handlers must address, and which have a
strong bearing upon the concerns and needs of America's cultural minori-
ties. In this period of rampant conservatism and efforts such as those of
the “Moral Majority," Eagle Forum and Christian Broadcasting Network to im-
pose censorship in whatever form, it is important to note that America's
cultural minoritiee have long struggled against that censorship which his-~
torically has effectively obscured and omitted the herculean contributions
of these minorities to the growth and development of this w#reat goclety.

Perhaps this censorship of omission is considered a~ exercise in in-
tellectual freedom by its perpetrators. However, it is little more than a
reflection of fear or ignorance not to fully acknowledge more than the con-
tributions of those of Europeaa descent.

Why this app:ren. fear and obvious ignorance have existed and contin-—
ue to exist is an is..e bevond reasonable understanding. But it does point
out needs that the i ..uation dissemirators of our land need to address.

While much of ¢ cenrorship concern today can only be dealt with by
changing opinions ana :-he tolerance of 1ldeas not personally acceptable to
all, that effective censorship vhich has resulted in distorted, truncated,
or simply inaccurate history can be dealt with by supporting efforts to
identify and develcp those resources which provide the accurate documenta-
tion of our historical experience-.

What we have to do to accomplis¢h this is to assure unequivocally <he
proper inclusion of the contributiins ¢t all Americans iun those histories
and other forms of media which purport to document the American tradition
and the development of this society. 1In order tc ameliorate this and other
circumstances which have resulted from neglect »f ninority needs end con—
cerns, library programs should be developed and existing programs should be
continued which relate to cooperative networking, archival development, =nd
the geneval dissemination of our produccs of material culture.
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Networking is extremely fwmportant at thils time because of the severe
budyet restrictions proposed by the current administration, particularly in
relation to natlonal art and humanities programming, and which certainly
have a significant impact upon similar regional and local program develop—
ment .

Just as we cannot continue to allow the deterioration of our clities,
we also cannot afford the deterioration of our rich cultural heritage which
is so graphlcally exemplified by the diverse and great contributions of
this nation's long-dedicated cultural minorities.

Networking will enhance the sharing of resources, expenses and

responsibilities, therebw easi:iz the burden for all, without the abandon-
ment or forced neglect of i+ ' u.t projects. Such networking would cer-
tainly go far in dissolving the large problems associated with the devel-

opment of archival resourc.:.

Efforts have already been initiated by the Black Caucus of the Ameri-
can Library Association in its Black Materials Network, and by the United
Negro Coliege Fund in its {dentification and development of the rich archi-
val deposits at UNCF institutions. There are many other such projects re-
flecting the particular contributions and needs of America's other cultural
minorities, and there are others still which have preceded these current
efforts.

Such archival development is important because it will help to meld
the oftem similar efforts and activities of libraries, research centers,
archives, historical sociecies, museums, and less traditional disseminators
of the products of our cultural heritage. Combining these efforts will
sharpen their focus and heighten their eifectiveness. Neglecting or not
supporting them will only serve to deprive all of us of a part of our com-
mon legacy.

Therefore, we must not shrink in the face of any demagogic onslaught
upon the continued development of still necessary programs to fully incor-
porate the efforts and contributions of all of us who share this gumbo of
cultural diversity called American society. Rather, we must strengthen our
resolve and continue to strive for that which benefits us all. '

Americe ~ultural minorities must realize that what adversely
affects one < truly, if not always clearly or directly, affects us
all. What af. s one cultural institution today may affect some other
cultural inst. - .ion tomorrow. Either we stand together to assure that

necessary and important programs are developed and supported, or weé pursue
individual interests wi.h no concern for others, and by hanging separately,
hang separately.



It is up (o us apparently to lead America Into a true reallzatlon of
itg ideal of vne natich indivisible, and we can do so only by assuring that
4 Commission such as this is aware of our needs and commits itself to sup-
port our efforts and all efforts toward maintaining and enhancing services,
resources and programs, which assure that cxisting and future funds are
committed where they are most needed for the development of the neglected
and unsatisfled neceds of Native, Asian, Black and Hispanic Americaus.

Thank you very much.

MR. JOSEY; Thank you, Mr. Battle.

CQur next speaker is Mr., Robert Wright, who is the Chalrman-—elecet of
the Black Caucus of the American Library Assoclation.

STATEMENT OF
ROBERT WRIGHT
BLACK CAUCUS, AMERICAN LIBRARY ASSOCIATION

MR. WRIGHT: Thank you. My name is Robert Wright. And I am Chair-
man—-elect of the Black Caucus vf the American Library Association. I'm re-
porting for Doreitha R. Madden, Chair for the Caucus.

The Caucus response will not attempt to address each of the elements
prescribed for your final report. We feel confident that .he many other
distinguished speakers on your schedule will have spoken sufficienz.iy to
the areas of their special expertise and concern,

A quote: "A free and open democratic society depends upon the abili-
ty of its citizens to make fully~informed decisions about the choices that
affect their lives and their community. Our citizens regard free and full
access to intormation as a basic right.

“Our society historically has been a harbor for those who believe
that different ethnic, religious, and cultural groups can coexist within
one naticn, can earich our «oummon tradition, without infringing on any
group's right to full freedom of expression.”

The preceding quote is from the final report of the White House Cecn-
ference on Library and Information Services, and forms the appropriate
basis for some general concerne of the Black Caucus of the American Library
Association. This evening we will speak to one of those concerns: repre~
sentation. Adequate representation on all levels of public information en-
terprise —— conception, organization, administration, implementation, edu-
cation, evaluation, accountability, et cetera. Several subsets of this
concern follow:

ot Qe
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One, adequate representation on comniss ions, aspociailons, task

torces, and study pgroups concerned with management and delivery of informa-
tion {n the publle Interest:  the obvious place to begin a falr winority
representation pollcey would be at home —= namely, with the composltlion of
the Commisslon Itself and its admioiztrative staff.

Coexlstence within a free and open society requires that the inter-
ests of minoritles will be fully woven into the fabric of that society.
When that occurs, the Interests of minorities will cease to be considered
as an addendum, an afterthought, & (rill or a special program.

When minority representation is sought, minority caucuses and groups
should be consulted to assure that persons appointed do, ian general, repre-—
sent the views of the concerned minority communities, as an example, when
rescarch contracts are awarded preferentially, as they should be, to minor-
ity contractors, minority caucuscs and groups should be consulted to deter-
mine whether the contractor actually represents minority views and intends
to include minorities where feasible in the actual conduct of such studies.

Two, adequate representation among professionals concerned with newer
and emerging technologies: this might begin with effective representation
of minorities among educators of information prafessicnals. Their presence
has been shown to influence dfrectly not only the numbers of minority pro-
fessionals in training, but also the increasingly important distribution of
those minority professionals among the different information disciplines.

A quick examination will show that most minorities are being educated
for areas of waning need, if not for obsolescence. That direct influence
of minority edvwcators, as well as minority professionals and students, also
ajrears to determine success in recruiting minorities to these information
professions.

‘Three, adequate minority representation on staffs of information
services: this would help to assure, for example, that majority and minor-
ity Black communities would have materials and services which reflect thelir
interests.

Four, adequate minority representation among those who control the
technological channels of information access ae well as those who control
the allocation of information resources and support: the apparent advent
of federal block grants (to supercede catagorical grants) will directly
threaten the prevailing philosophy of equal access to information as being
in the public interest. Need we be reminded that minorities in this socie-
ty have never _>joyed equal access to needed information? One does not
have equal acze '3 to information which one cannot read or to information
which one does not know exists or cannot find.



While it is clear that most Amerleans will have to bite the pullet In
vesponne to the new economics, it wonld appear trom the shlttling oo natfon-
Al priovities that minorftics and the poor arve expected to digest the bul-
Lot as well. What amounts to a federalt ;uol!-out threastens Lo make Tntoler-
able an already lnadeqnate sitrtoatlon.  There Lo alse Lttty veasor to de-
lHeve any more will boppen fn the iontorsct o of mlnoriti L the otate and
local level than has ocecurred fn the pa

What can the Commission and other federal agencies do in the lnterest
of pronoting adequate Informatlon services for cultural minorities in Light
of the apparently dnevyicable economle climges?

One, promote the issuance of guldelines for allocation of block
cioants, ale 7 with a reporting mechanism which would, at a e¢lance, document
relative levels ¢ minority participation and benefit.

Two, promote cffective servizes to minorities by including as inte-
pgral parts of professional and performance standards.

Three, initiate and find sponsorship for broad comprehensive researct
on the extent of and effects of underrepresentation of minorities among the
information professions with particular attentior toward ways in wh'ch to
alleviate these inadequacies which are documented.

Four, reconstitute the Commission itself and its staff, within
res.caable time, to rcrlect an effective representation of minorities.

Five, urge that minorities be adequately represented throughout the
information professious and urge that minorities be adequately represerted
through an affirmative effort by all groupc and enterprises affecting in-
formation managemen’ in the public interest.

The foregoing suggestinr- if iwmplemented, would constitute a reason-
able beginning toward allev. ¢ a long-standing national disgrace.

The Black Caucus of ALA thanks you for the opportunity to begin to
address these critical issues and is prepared to discuss tlese issues and
recommendations in greater detail at your regusst.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Mr. Wright.

Our next speaker is Mr. Caesar Cabellern who is the President of
Reforma. Mr. Cabellero.
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STATEMENT OF
CAFSAR CABELLERO
REFORMA

MR. CABELLERO: Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony
before your group., [ will make my comments very short in consideratfon
that all of us are tired and apparcntly have Lad a very tiring conference;
alto, In recognltion of the fact that T recognlze many of you as belng
experts In this avca, library services to minoritles.

I am the current President of Reforma, the Natiounal Association of
Spanish Speaking Librarians. And my purpose here tonight is to present
offtfcial testimony as voted upon by the membership of this organization
during its membership meeting on Saturday, June 27th. And I will forego
all the details of the nceds, because I believe tnat they lLave been well
expresscd by the other perscns that presented testimony, such things as the
advances that were made during the '60's in providing library services to
minorities.

It is a fact that Hispanic populations and other minority populations

are growing in higher rates than the non-minority populations -- in other
words, minorities are here to stay, whether the majoritarian population
wants minorities to stay or not -— in bijgger numbers.

In our deliberations at our membership meeting it was agreed that we
should come before this Task Force to ask that NCLIS address the drastic
need for trained bilinguul and minority personnel. That is to say that we
need special programs that will attempt to provide this training so that
the curricula in the library uvchools in our country provide courses, not
only for minority students, but for non-minority stucents, so that scrvices
to minorities not be left up to the minoritarian petitioner.

Financial aid should be made available to minority students so that
the positive aspects of culture and class experience be a positive factor
in providing these services. In other words, we have to accept the fact
that minorities continue to be in the poor segments cf our society. Ve
have sort of a Catch~22 in expecting minority people to enter library
schools, when we '.iow that tuition is so high. Traucportation is ~- or
moving to a library school town -- is almost impossible without help.
Furthermore, breaking roots with community and family is hard on these
minority etudents.

The efore, we recommend several steps that the Task Force and the
Comn! o ton can take to alleviate certain problems that we see. We proposec
the- the Couwumizsion work very closely with the Task Force of Reforma that
wae et »p ear:cially to work on this problem; the drastic shortage of
trained biliugual personnel.
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fn the past, we feel that tne G0 e Ton hay not really communlented
wel L with Hispantes.  That's to unde v+ the problem. 1 think the Com-
misston has tafled to communicate, peryods  1's almost ke we don toex-
fut, or that the Commtsslon wishes that maybe the problem will pgo away.
We're not goiug Lo po away. We'lre here to stay.

But we're willlng to work with the Commlssion fn solving problems; we
recommend: that the Commission agree to support the efforts of Reforma and
other porups to acqulre private and public moneys, recognizluy that Reagar-
emles will probably ki1l atl the opportunities for the i ters?' government
to open the doorsg to minorities.

Nevertheless, we're willlng to wor' ».itl privat: stitutions to pro-
vide the efforts at maklng dents in the dire needs . Clses that are
before us.

Those are the two main proposals that we wii . . attempt to begin
to solve the problem. I hope that you can see whe o - wirsitip is try-—
ing to say. We're willing to start working with you =1, , ~pd maybe we

can start learning to work with each woiher.

1 hope that one, two, three, maybe more Yyt from now, we can come
back and see some progress. 1 have to reminisce ..out the time that I was
before this Commission as a graduate student in 1974 when the Commission
heard testimony in San Antouio, Texas. And the problems were the same.
Very little has changed. Maybe things have gotten worse. As a matter of
fact, I'm sure they have in some pirts of the country.

I hope that we can come back and sec some Cuanges. Otherwise, some
of us will be frustrated and will probably seek other avenues of change
much more drastic than coming here passively and asking for change. Thaunk
you.

MR. JOSEY: Thank you, Mr. Cabellero. And I would like to apologize
for mispronouncing your name earlier., It wasn't written very clearly.
Thank you very mucls.

Cur last speaker who signed up is Cheryl McCoy from the New Jersey
Black Caucus. Ms. McCoy, are you here? She's no here.

Well, we're grateful to all of the speakers who have appeared at both
our hearings. The two hearings have been very enlightening to the Task
Force and to members of the Commiseion. We would like to assure you that
we will seriously consider all of your concerns expressed on both Saturday
afternoon and this evening.

-
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We are way past our odjowrument hour, so withoo' farther ado, we mant

say pood evenlop, and thanks so waecele for comlng,.

(Whereaps o, at 10:20 pom., the hearing on the above matter vas

closed.)
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WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF
THOMAS E. ALFORD ‘
LOS ANGELES PUBLIC LIBRARY

Thank you for the opportunity to give testimony to the Nationmal .
Commission on Libraries and Information Science Task Force on Cultural
Minorities at hearings during theé San Francisco American Library Associa-
tion Conference.

The Task Force on Cultural Minorities is to be commended for seeking
advice and counsel from librarians on how well librariane are addressing
the library and information needs of minorities, what librarians should be
doing to meet, these needs, and what librarians can do to identify the 1i-
brary and information needs of minority users and non—users.

My hope is that the Task Force on Cultural Minorities will draw upon
testimony from librarians and the experience of other interested informa-
tion professionals to present a realistic and, hopefully, helpful picture
of what library service to minorities in a public library involves, some of
the alternatives, commitments and satisfactions.

I dd urging the report of the Task Force on Cultural Minorities to
contain three important elements. First, place an emphasis on the present
need for library services. to minorities, and even with the cutbacks in fed~
eral funds and reductions in local funding, libraries throughout the coun-
try should not abandon excellent, innovative, creative programs that have
been started to provide unique information services to minority communi-
ties. These programs can be continued by a partnership of federal, state,
local and private funds, Some libraries may feel they can begin to abandon
meaningful programs dirécted towards minority communities because of the
cutback in federal funds and the reduction of local funding.

Secondly, place an\emphasis on library schools of the nation continu-
ing their commitment and eff01ts to recruit more minorities. ~Many of the
1ibrary schools may feel that they can abandon providing fellowships and
scholarships at the graduate school of librarianship and information sci~-
ences level because of federal funds being cut back. I feel it is the 1li-
brary school's institutional social responsibility to carry out this goal
of increasihg minorities in the profession,

- Third, place an emphasiS'on the Task Force undertaking a nationwide
review of data available on public library policies and practices which
have contributed to the failure of identifying library and information
needs of minority users and non-users, so as to develop better procedures
that will correct the imbalances in providing full and equal library and
information services to minorities.

0

v/ [ |



89

Briefly stated, the need for continuation of library services to
minorities is contained in the philosophy as expressed in national library
legislation to provide all citizens with information, free and equal access
to life-long education and the protection of constitutional rights as being
important. ’ :

_An. article in the July 23, 1979 New York Times says: "Public librar-
ies should not be dependent on the good will of local tax payers, nor
should those local tax payers bear the lion's share of the "cost of operat-
ing institutions for all."” Similarly, the philosophy generally expressed
in state library legislation is to insure the availability of every resi-
dent of the state of an adequate level of public library service regardless
of the taxable wealth of the local jurisdiction providing services.

In line with the above, the courts have supported the contention that
‘public libraries serve as an educational institution and are an important
function of government.

I fully realize the hardship entailed in developing a budget faced
with federal budget cuts and reduced local revenues. The recent past 1li-
brary service to minorities, much of which was given out of generosity,
should be applauded, encouraged and supported by librarians and other in-
terested information professionals. That service, though, should never be
mistaken or substituted for what remains undone. For public libraries can
f111 the very large gaps caused by budget cuts in basic services and pro-
grams and even 1f all public libraries reached their full potential in pro-
viding services to minorities, millions of people still would receive lit-
tle service at all because of inadequate resources.and mechanisms.

Accordingly, I request that the need for public library services to
minorities, the need for library schools to recruit more minorities, and
. the need for review of data on public library policies and practices recom-
mendations be considered and integrated with the final report of the
National Commission on Libraries and Information Science Task Force on Cul-
tural Minorities. K

WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF
JUDITH FOUST
STATE LIBRARY OF PENNSYLVANIA

My name 1is Judith M. Foust. I am a librarian. I have worked at
Wayne State University Library, Detroit Public Library and directed the Law
Library Division of the State Library of Pennsylvania from 1978-198l1. I
was active in planning the Pennsylvania preconference to the White House
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Conference on Libraries and Information Services and was appointed an
official observer to the White House Conference for the American Associa-
tion of Law Libraries. <Currently, I chair the State, Court, County Law Li-
brary Special Interest Section of AALL, and the AALL Long Range Planning
Committee on Services to the Public and Legal Resources in Public Librar-
ies. It is from my experience as a law librarian that I speak today.

The laws of this country need to be more accessible to its citizens.
Law affects most areas of daily life such as employment, housing and family
matters. Knowledge of the law affects our ability to be active rather than
passive members cf society.

Unfortunately universal access to law books is not a reality. Some
localities offer this service, however, it is more the exception than the
rule. Rural, suburban and city dwellers are equally hindered by limited
public access to law books.

The delegates to the White House Conference on Libraries and Informa-
tion Services responded to the need to know the law as expressed by most
preconferences and passed several resolutions. The most important being
A-12, Basic Legal Information. This resolution calls for programs to im-
prove basic legal resource materials in public libraries, continuing li-
brary education programs which include the development of basic legal ref-
erence skills and access to publicly supported law collections. Implemen-
tation of this resolution would assist all Americans regardless of their
cultural background.

Law librarians have been actively promoting public access to the
law. Law librarians were involved in the White House Conference and its
preconferences as members of planning committees, delegates and speakers.
AALL chapters offer legal bibliography courses and other assistance to pub-—
lic librarians. Law libraries actively participate in the national cooper-
atives such as WLN, RLIN and OCLC. AALL is currently developing a long
range plan to coordinate and promote public access to legal materials. .

. L.

However, law librarians, individually or as a group cannot accomplish
this goal by themselves. Links with other groups, direct providers of
service to the general public, need to be established and nurtured. I en-
courage this Task Force on Cultural Minorities to recognize the need of
their clientele to have access to the law and establish necessary liaisons
and dialogs to fulfill 'this need.

Thank you for this opportunity to bring this matter to your atten-—
tion. '
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